## GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH

### AT THE

## YUKON ARCHIVES

A Listing of Available Resource Material



Revised Edition AUGUST 2003



Originally published in 1985 under title: Genealogy sources available at the Yukon Archives

c2003, Yukon Archives, Cultural Services Branch, Dept. of Tourism and Culture, Yukon Territory

**Canadian Cataloguing in Publication data** 

Yukon Archives.

Genealogical sources available at the Yukon Archives

Rev. ed. ISBN 1-55362-169-7 Includes index

- 1. Yukon Archives--Catalogs.
- 2. Archival resources--Yukon Territory--Catalogs
- 3. Yukon Territory--Genealogy--Bibliography--Catalogs.
- 4. Yukon Territory--Genealogy--Archival resources--Catalogs.
- I. Title.

CS88.Y84 2003 016.929 371 91

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

INTRODUCTION	I-1
STARTING YOUR SEARCH	I-1
GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH AT YUKON ARCHIVES	I-2
FAMILY HISTORY INFORMATION SOURCES	I-3
RESEARCH MATERIALS FOUND AT THE ARCHIVES	I-4
HOW TO READ THE BIBLIOGRAPHICAL CITATIONS	I-5
CHECKLIST OF POPULAR FAMILY HISTORY SOURCES	I-6
PUBLISHED SOURCES	II-1
YUKON ARCHIVES FINDING AIDS AND BIBLIOGRAPHIES	II-1
DIRECTORIES, TELEPHONE BOOKS & GAZETTEERS	II-2
DIRECTORIES & GAZETTEERS	II-2
TELEPHONE DIRECTORIES	II-3
SCHOOL YEARBOOKS	II-4
BOOKS	II-5
NEWSPAPERS AND PERIODICALS	II-8
CORPORATE RECORDS	III-1
CHURCH RECORDS	III-1
VITAL STATISTICS	III-1
SCHOOL RECORDS	III-16
MISCELLANEOUS CHURCH RECORDS:	III-18
SOCIETIES, BUSINESSES AND CLUBS	III-21
FIRST NATIONS RECORDS	III-23
VUNTUT GWITCHIN FIRST NATION	III-23
GOVERNMENT RECORDS	IV-1
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT	IV-1
CENSUS DATA	IV-1
ELECTION RECORDS	IV-2
MINING RECORDS	IV-2
POLICE RECORDS	IV-3
SCHOOL RECORDS	IV-5
TERRITORIAL GOVERNMENT	IV-7
ELECTION RECORDS	IV-7
PROFESSIONAL REGISTERS	IV-10

VITAL STATISTICS	IV-10
SCHOOL RECORDS	IV-12
MISCELLANEOUS GOVERNMENT RECORDS	IV-17
MUNICIPAL GOVERNMENT	IV-19
CEMETERY RECORDS	IV-19
ELECTION RECORDS	IV-19
ESTATE AND TAX RECORDS	IV-20
MANUSCRIPT COLLECTIONS	V-1
AUDIO/VISUAL SOURCES	VI-1
SOUND RECORDINGS	VI-1
PHOTOGRAPHS	VI-2
FILMS AND VIDEOS	VI-3
APPENDIX: CHECKLIST of NON-YUKON RESOURCES for GENEALOGICAL	
RESEARCH at the YUKON ARCHIVES	VII-1
RESOURCE DIRECTORIES	VII-1
DATABASES & WEBSITES	VII-2
INDEXES TO PERSONAL NAMES	VII-3
CANADA	VII-3
BRITISH COLUMBIA	VII-3
CANADA, WESTERN	VII-4
NORTHWEST TERRITORIES	VII-5
NUNAVUT	VII-5
UNITED STATES	VII-6
ALASKA	VII-6
INDEV	

#### INTRODUCTION

Genealogy is the practice of inquiry into family descent. Family history is a way to connect with your ancestors that is becoming increasingly popular with people of all ages around the world. At Yukon Archives we find many of our research requests come from Yukon First Nations descendants, Yukoners new and old, and visitors whose ancestors passed through or lived here during the various eras of the Territory's history.

Once you have drawn on the memories and documents available in your immediate family, the Yukon Archives is a great place to continue your search. Our extensive collections contain many different types of information to help you learn about family members and how they lived. These records don't always yield all the information you might hope for, but the search process itself is often interesting and gives insight into the lifestyle of the hardy and ingenious Yukoners.

#### STARTING YOUR SEARCH

Establish as much as possible about your ancestor's life beforehand. This will make your search easier, and it is more likely that you will find information. Talk to grandparents, parents, aunts and uncles to find out what they know about the person you are researching. You may also find information in family Bibles, letters, photographs or diaries.

Determine how he or she traveled and date of arrival in Yukon, if mining claims were registered or property acquired, and if he or she was married or died here. Documentation of these events can often be located in the resource material available at Yukon Archives.

Record the person's full name; including alternate spellings or nicknames. Where was the ancestor born, where did he or she live? Did your ancestor have children, and if so what were their names? If he or she left the Yukon, when and how did they leave? Pool your resources with other family members doing genealogical research; share information and gather together all the details that you find. Make notes on what you learn and where you look.

Bring notes on the information you discover and provide a list of sources you used when you visit or contact the Archives. Yukon Archives staff will do their best to help you find the information you are seeking, but not all searches are successful.

CONTACT US FOR HOURS OF OPERATION OR WITH SPECIFIC QUESTIONS
Yukon Archives, Box 2703, Whitehorse, Yukon Y1A 2C6
Phone (867) 667-5321 Fax (867) 393-6253
E-mail yukon.archives@gov.yk.ca.

#### **VISITING THE ARCHIVES**

Yukon Archives, open Tuesday through Saturday year-round, is located at Yukon Place, 400 College Drive, adjacent to Yukon College and the Yukon Arts Centre. Travel north on Range Road and head up the hill at the Yukon Place sign, or take the Takhini/College City bus. Our many varied collections contain photographs, letters, diaries, corporate and government records, films, maps, sound recordings, newspapers, pamphlets, books, and periodicals.

If you visit the Yukon Archives in person, we will be happy to assist you with your search. If you are unable to visit Whitehorse, our reference staff can provide help by mail, fax, telephone, or e-mail.

The more information you provide about your ancestor, the more we are likely to help you find.

#### GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH AT YUKON ARCHIVES

Some of the family history research at Yukon Archives falls into one of several categories. These examples show the kinds of records you might use to follow your course of inquiry.

#### Gold Rush stampeders

Early mining records can provide proof that your ancestor was in the Yukon Stampede-era directories and gazetteers are also very helpful Search using the *Pan for Gold Database* (**yukongenealogy.com**). You might find the mining claim number there, saving a step at the Archives.

#### First Nations descendants

Come prepared with ancestor's full name, native language name, and community of birth.

The *Index to the Journals of Rev. Robert McDonald 1862-1913* records early First Nations and other family names in northern Yukon and NWT

Bonnar Cooley's Tlingit-Haida family tree shows lineages for indigenous people of the southern Yukon

Anglican Church Corporate Records and DIAND records

#### Alaska Highway holdings at Yukon Archives

Published material, photo collections, government records, and maps, with a few manuscripts and corporate records available.

RCAF and business records from the 1940s-1950s

(N.B: Our Alaska Highway holdings **do not** include business records from the various private construction companies that worked on the highway.)

#### FAMILY HISTORY INFORMATION SOURCES

#### **Genealogical Cart**

In response to the many queries about Gold Rush stampeders, the Genealogical Cart carries mining ledgers, indexes of free miner's certificates, and lists compiled by the Dawson postmaster dating from 1875-1953. These records, some only available at Yukon Archives, may help you verify if your ancestor staked claims in the Yukon and where, or about his/her movements around the North.

Other resources are located in the reference room including indexed books about the Klondike Stampede, directories, and gazetteers.

#### Public Access Catalogue (PAC)

website address: www.yukia.ca

The PAC is available at every Yukon community library. It lists all published materials, like books and pamphlets, held in the libraries and at Yukon Archives. The keyword searchable on-line catalogue lists materials by subject, author, and title. Items located at the Archives will be cited as **either Archives Library** or **Archives Coutts**. Please note author, title, and call number if you plan to have these items retrieved during your visit to the Archives, or to save time if you contract a researcher to do the digging for you.

#### **Archival Collections Records Database**

Yukon Archival Union List http://www.whitehorse.microage.ca/yca/sections/yaul/yaul.html

Information about many of the collections in the Yukon Archives holdings is searchable on our description database, which is being replaced in 2003. (It will be searchable on the Yukon Archives website in 2004.) Our staff will assist you should you require help with your search. YAUL contains fonds and collection level descriptions of archival material from Yukon Archives and other institutions.

#### **Finding Aids**

For archival materials like photographs, government records, and manuscripts refer to this bibliography, the descriptions database, or to Yukon Archives finding aids. Finding aids, compiled for specific collections or subjects, assist researchers with detailed collection descriptions and lists of materials relevant to particular topics like First Nations History or the Alaska Highway. These helpful booklets are accessible in the reference room. Many finding aids are now available in PDF format on our website at <a href="https://www.btc.gov.yk.ca">www.btc.gov.yk.ca</a>. Click on "Finding Aids" for a list of available inventories.

#### **Search Files**

The search files found in the Reference Room contain newspaper clippings and other information on well known Yukoners, places, and events in Yukon history.

#### RESEARCH MATERIALS FOUND AT THE ARCHIVES

"Genealogical Research at the Yukon Archives" is a bibliography designed to assist with family history investigation. It describes the material in the Yukon Archives holdings, what information these different records carry and how to access them. It is arranged by Type of Record.

#### Published Sources

Pamphlets and books with Yukon content, newspapers dating from the Klondike Gold Rush to the present, periodicals, indexes, and directories are all published sources.

#### Corporate Records

Yukon organizations such as businesses, societies, clubs and associations, Yukon First Nations and churches generate Corporate Records. Yukon Archives holds many records from the Anglican Church Diocese of Yukon, and other Yukon churches. These documents can be very helpful in the pursuit of family history, because they include vital statistics and additional information that may be useful for your genealogical search. However, access is often **restricted** and Yukon Archives staff will review the information pertinent to your research. Permission from the Diocese is required for photocopying. (See Diocese contact info on page III-1.) All restrictions on records are noted in this Bibliography.

#### Government Records

These include some records created by the three levels of government: federal, territorial and municipal. They may contain information on estates, marriage licenses, school records, and other records that can assist in your search.

#### Manuscripts (Private Records)

The Archives manuscript collections include diaries, letters, private papers, and other items from people who lived in the Yukon or were somehow associated with the area. These offer fascinating snapshots of the lives of those who created them, but their value to family history is limited to those who are directly related.

#### Audiovisual

This section includes photographs, slides, postcards, stereocards, and negatives; as well as moving images and sound recordings. The videos may be commercial productions or video copies of historical films made by amateurs or professionals.

Our audio collections contain oral history interviews, broadcast items, and music. Recorded interviews with First Nations elders and long-time Yukoners are a source for names and stories that might relate to your research. Whether or not you find mention of your relative, you can learn valuable information about how people lived and worked in the past.

#### HOW TO READ THE BIBLIOGRAPHICAL CITATIONS

#### **Record Format**

Each citation will normally follow a standard format:

Author/collection name
File or publication title
Record type and Location and/or Accession number
Outside date
Restriction

When you request an archival item, write down the accession number, call number, collection name, and location on the retrieval slip. If you have any questions please ask the reference staff for assistance.

#### Record Types/Codes (NB: "f" means "file.")

Call # Books

COR Corporate Records
GOV Government records

MAP Maps
MF Microfilm
Microfiche Microfiche

MRG Municipal Record Group

MSS Manuscripts
O/S Oversize
PAM Pamphlets
PHO Photographs

**Ref** # Reference books are kept in reference room, no retrieval slip

will be needed

RG Record Group SR Sound Recordings

Some archival materials are **restricted** and you will need permission to look at them. Examples of restricted material include baptismal, marriage, and burial registers in the Anglican Church Collection; estate and other files containing personal information in the Yukon Government Records; and hospital files in the Corporate Records collections.

Yukon Archives reference staff will review the material and provide the non-restricted portions of the information for you. Archives staff may be able to release additional restricted information to you if you are close relative. You may be asked to verify your connection with the ancestor. All government records are subject to review under the **Access to Information and Protection of Privacy Act**.

#### CHECKLIST OF POPULAR FAMILY HISTORY SOURCES

The following items, useful for genealogical research on Gold Rush ancestors, are kept in the Reference Room or on the Genealogical Cart for easy access.

Alaska-Yukon Directory Co. **Alaska-Yukon Directory and Gazetteer.** Seattle, Washington: Alaska Yukon Directory and Gazetteer Co., 1902. **Reference Room** 

Craig Family Collection, #80/32. 1873-1949.

- ➤ List of Yukoners leaving Dawson. 1898-1920
- > List of "Old-timers" (1873-1898).
- > Yukon Order of Pioneers membership list (1897-1949)
- List of Yukoners who died. 1898-1955.

#### **Genealogical Cart**

Ferguson, Maria L. Dawson Yukon Territory and Alaska Directory and Gazetteer 1901. Dawson, Yukon Territory: Maria L. Ferguson, 1901. Available in microfiche & paper Genealogical Cart & Reference Room

Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-8). Indexes of Original Locators, Placer Claims. 1896-1908. Genealogical Cart

Mining Recorder Records (Series 10, I-8). Index to Locators of Mineral Claims. 1903. Genealogical Cart

Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-9). Indexes of Free Miner's Certificates. 1898-1906. Genealogical Cart

R.L. Polk and Company. **Polk's Alaska -Yukon Gazetteer and Business Directory**. Seattle, Washington: R. L. Polk and Company, 1903-24. Available in microfilm & paper **Reference Room & Genealogical Cart** 

#### Other accessible resources are:

Alphabetical Nominal Index to Dawson Funeral Records: 1898-1907, 1907-1915, 1915-1926, 1929-1937, prepared by Dawson City Museum and Historical Society, Dawson City, Yukon, 1983.

Reference Room

Ancestors Database. In: Polar PAC CDROM. Index to 20,000 names relating to Alaska and Yukon. CD #22

Beeman, Marydith W. Lost & found in Alaska: an index of 40, 000 names of people in Alaska, the Klondike and the Cassiar before 1940, extracted from northern writings and other sources and where to find them. [Alaska: M. W. Beeman], 1997.

Ref 929.371 91 Beem

Beauregard, M. F. Baptemes, mariages, sepultures de Ste-Marie de Dawson City, Yukon 1898-1956. Montreal, P.Q.: Editions Bergeron & Fils Enr'g, 1976. Ref 929.371 91 Bapt

Canadian Genealogy Index, 1600s-1900s CD ROM Includes names listed in the Ferguson 1901 Directory CD#38a

Canadian National Telecommunications. **Official telephone directory for Whitehorse & Alaska Highway**. 1963-1967. Includes Dawson, Fort Nelson, Watson Lake, Cassiar, Elsa, Keno, Mayo. **910.25 CNTel** 

Crook, Margaret. **Lost graves**. [Whitehorse, Yukon]: City of Whitehorse, 1989. **Ref 929.5 Cro** 

Wilson, J. Scott. Lost graves: surname index. [Whitehorse, Yukon]: J. S. Wilson, 1997] Ref 929.5 Cro-I

Kelcey, Barbara. [Women in the Klondike: complete list of females...]. [Vancouver: Barbara Kelcey, 1989]. An index to women who lived in the Klondike Ref 971.902 082 Wom

Klondike Nugget Index. 1898-1903.

A personal and corporate name/subject/geographic area index to the newspapers **Microfiche KNI** 

Hales, D. A. An index to Dawson City, Yukon Territory and Alaska Directory and Gazetteer, Alaska-Yukon Directory and Gazetteer, and Polk's Alaska-Yukon Gazetteer and Business Directory, 1901-1912. Fairbanks, Alaska: University of Alaska, Fairbanks, Elmer E. Rasmusson Library, 1996?

Microfiche Hales

Henderson's British Columbia Gazetteer and Directory. 1900/01, 1901, 1901/02, 1903-1905, 1910.

Microfilm MF #93

Index of birth, deaths, marriages and divorces in Fairbanks, Alaska newspapers, 1903-1930.

Ref 929.42 Index

Lundberg, M. Biographical references for people and businesses involved in Windy Arm/Conrad City. [Whitehorse, Yukon]: M. Lundberg, 1994. Ref 929.371 91 Biog

Name authority file for Fairbanks, Alaska newspapers, 1908- Feb. 1914. Ref 929.42 Name

NorthwesTel. Official telephone directory of subscribers: Northern British Columbia & Yukon.

Ref 910.25 NTel Available: 1979-ongoing subscription

Sun Directories. **The British Columbia and Yukon Directory**. Vancouver, B.C, Sun Directories.

Microfilm MF #90 & MF #92 Available: 1935-1948

Trace, M. K. Canadian border entry lists, 1908-1918: Yukon Territory & British Columbia (pt.1). Calgary, Alberta: M. K. Trace, 1997. Ref 325.711 Trace

Western Phone Directories. **Yukon phone directories**. **Ref 910.25 West Available: 1997/1998-ongoing subscription** 

#### PUBLISHED SOURCES

This section provides a wide range of information. Published sources consist of books, newspapers, periodicals, indexes, telephone books, school yearbooks and directories. Since some publications may contain inaccuracies, use them only as a guide and seek verification using additional sources.

#### YUKON ARCHIVES FINDING AIDS AND BIBLIOGRAPHIES

Finding aids are compiled by Yukon Archives in response to requests for information about significant events in Yukon history, or about frequently accessed collections in the archival holdings. The following finding aids and bibliographies of Yukon Archives materials are available in the **Reference Room** and online at http://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/archives.

[Yukon Archives]. **Alaska Highway 1942-1991**: a comprehensive bibliography of material available in the Yukon Archives and MacBride Museum, 1993

[Yukon Archives]. **Martha Louise Black**: a bibliography of sources available in the Yukon Archives. June 1983.

[Yukon Archives]. Inventory to the Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon Records. Amalgamated and Reprinted 2003. Available on-line at: http://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/archives/findingaids/Anglican Church.pdf

[Yukon Archives]. **Inventory to the Dawson City Records 1901-1970** Municipal Record Group 2 Series 1, September 1983.

[Yukon Archives]. **Inventory to the Records of the Town of Faro**, March 1997. Available on-line at: http://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/archives/findingaids/faro.pdf

[Yukon Archives]. Inventory to the Gordon and Lorna Walmsley Fonds, 1954-1974 at the Yukon Archives, 1990. Available on-line at: http://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/archives/findingaids/Walmsley.pdf

[Yukon Archives]. Index to Creeks & Tributaries Series 10 Mining Recorders Record Books for Placer Mining Claims 1896-1969, 1989. Available on-line at: http://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/archives/findingaids/index to creeks tribs.pdf

[Yukon Archives]. Klondike Kate: [select bibliography of sources].

[Yukon Archives]. **Yukon Native History and Culture**: a bibliography of sources available at the Yukon Archives. June 1987.

#### DIRECTORIES, TELEPHONE BOOKS & GAZETTEERS

Directories, telephone books and gazetteers list names and addresses by occupation or residence. Beyond those of use to genealogists, the Archives has various other directories pertaining to specific fields (e.g. Arts).

**DIRECTORIES & GAZETTEERS** 

Ferguson, Maria L. Dawson Yukon Territory and Alaska Directory and Gazetteer 1901, surname listing Dawson, Territory.

Reference Room & Genealogy Cart

Available in microfiche & paper

Henderson's British Columbia Gazetteer and Directory.

Microfilm MF #93 Available: 1900/01, 1901, 1901/02, 1903-1905, 1910.

Alaska Yukon Directory Co. **Alaska Yukon Directory and Gazetteer**. Seattle, Washington: Alaska Yukon Directory and Gazetteer Co., 1902. **Reference Room** 

R. L. Polk and Company. **Polk's Alaska-Yukon Gazetteer and Business Directory**. Seattle, Washington: R.L. Polk and Company. Microfilm: 1903, 1905/06, 1909/10, 1911/12, 1915/16, 1917/18, paper copies include 1907/08. **Genealogy Cart & Reference Room** 

Alaska Directory and Gazetteer Company. **Alaska Directory and Gazetteer.** Seattle, Washington: Alaska Directory and Gazetteer Company. **Genealogy Cart, and available on microfilm: 1932-1935.** 

Alaska Directory and Gazetteer Company. **Schooley's Alaska Business and Professional Directory.** Seattle, Washington: Alaska Directory and Gazetteer Company. **Genealogy Cart, and available on microfilm: 1938-1939** 

Sun Directories. **The British Columbia and Yukon Directory**. Vancouver, B.C. Sun Directories.

Microfilm MF #90 & MF #92 Available: 1935-1948

Yukon-Alaska Directories. Yukon-Alaska directory and buyer's guide: 1960/61 including Whitehorse, Tok, Skagway and Alaska Highway. Vancouver, B.C.: Yukon-Alaska Directories, ca. 1960.

910.25 Yuk

#### TELEPHONE DIRECTORIES

British Columbia. **Atlin telephone directory**.

**Coutts 910.25 Atlin** Available: 1976-1978, 1980

Canadian National Telecommunications. **Official Yukon-Alaska telephone directory, 1962.** Includes "along the Alaska Highway including Wonowon, Fort Nelson, Lower Post, Watson Lake, Cassiar, Whitehorse, Carmacks, Mayo, Keno, Elsa, Dawson City long distance, Haines Junction and Waypoints"

Ref 910.25 CNTe

Canadian National Telecommunications. **Official telephone directory for Whitehorse & Alaska Highway.** Includes Dawson, Fort Nelson, Watson Lake, Cassiar, Elsa, Keno, Mavo.

**Ref 910.25 CNTel** Available: 1963-1967

Canadian National Telecommunications. **Official telephone directory of subscribers: northern British Columbia & Yukon**.

**Ref 910.25 CNTele** Available: 1968-1978

Canadian National Telegraphs. **Telephone Directory: Whitehorse and Alaska Highway.** Includes "along the Alaska Highway including Whitehorse, Mayo, Keno, Elsa, Wonowon, Fort Nelson, Watson Lake, Haines Junction, Cassiar & waypoints" **Ref 910.25 CNT**Available: 1959-1960

Mayo Utilities Company. **Telephone directory, Whitehorse**. **910.25 Wh** Available: 1950,1951

NorthwesTel. Official telephone directory of subscribers: northern British Columbia & Yukon.

**Ref 910.25 NTel** Available: 1979- (ongoing subscription)

Yukon Telephone Co. Ltd. **Whitehorse, Yukon: Telephone Directory.**Includes Mayo, Elsa and Keno Northwest Communication System & Royal Canadian Air Force.

**Ref 910.25 Wh** Available: 1952-1957

Yukon Telephone Company. Whitehorse, Elsa, Keno, Mayo and Alaska Highway Northwest Communication System..., c1958. Ref 910.25 Wh 1958

Yukon Territory. **Government of the Yukon internal telephone directory**. **Ref 910.25 YTG** Available: 1973-ongoing subscription

#### SCHOOL YEARBOOKS

Dawson Elementary-High School (Dawson). Nugget.

Available: 1960, 1961

371.805 DEHS

F. H. Collins Secondary School (Whitehorse). Northern Lights.

Available: 1960, 1963-1974/75, 1976/77-1977/78, 1979/80, 1981/82, 1984/85, 1989-

1990/91, 1992/93, 1994/95-1996, 1997/98-1998/99

371.805 FHC

G. A. Jeckell Junior Secondary School (Whitehorse), the following titles:

Yesterday 1974-1975 Instant Replay 1977-1982 Remember When 1980, 1980/81 Retrospect 1983/84-1984/85

Jeckell Yearbook 1986/87 It's Up to Us 1991/92

371.805 GAJJS

J. V. Clark School (Mayo). Aurora.

Available: 1970/71, 1972/73, 1975/76-1977/78, 1979/80-1984/85

371.805 JVC

Robert Henderson School (Clinton Creek). Memories.

Available: 1973, 1977

371.805 RHS

St. Elias Community School (Haines Junction).

Available: 1977/78, 1979, 1980/81, 1982, 1991, 1992, 1992/94

371.805 SECS

Whitehorse High School.

Available: 1954, 1957, 1960-1962

371.805 WHS

#### BOOKS

Published books offer general information, personal narratives and recollections. Particularly helpful for the study of family history are alphabetical name indexes, some of which have biographical details.

Association franco-yukonnaise. **Empreinte : la presence francophone au Yukon (1825-1950).** Whitehorse, Yukon : Association franco-yukonnaise, 1997. **929.371 91 Empr (2 vol. set)** 

Beeman, Marydith W. Lost & found in Alaska: an index of 40, 000 names of people in Alaska, the Klondike, and the Cassiar before 1940, extracted from northern writings and other sources and where to find them. [Alaska: M. W. Beeman], 1997. Ref 929.371 91 Beem

Berton, Pierre. **Klondike: the last great gold rush, 1896-1899**. Revised Edition. Toronto: McClelland and Stewart Limited, ca. 1972. **Ref 971.902 Be** 

Chapple, Daintry. Yukon women: a bibliography of sources available at the Dawson City Museum. Dawson City Museum & Historical Society, 1995.

Ref 971.902 082 Yukon 1994

Conyngham, Jock. **Down North**. Thorndike, Me.: Thorndike Press, ca. 1986. **920 POH** 

Coutts, R.C. **Yukon Places & Names,** Sidney, B.C, Gray's Pub. Ltd., c. 1980. Alphabetical listing of Yukon geographical place names and information about those for whom they were named.

Ref 917.191 003 Cou

Crook, Margaret (Peg). **Lost graves**. Whitehorse: City of Whitehorse, 1989. A biographical index of people who were buried in the Pioneer Cemetery on Sixth Avenue in Whitehorse, from 1900 to 1965.

Ref 929.5 Cro

Fahy, Neil E. San Mateo County Sourdoughs in the Klondike and Nome Gold Rushes of 1896-1900. San Mateo, Calif.: San Mateo County Historical Association, 1988. 971.902 FAH

Ferrell, Ed. **Biographies of Alaska-Yukon Pioneers, 1850-1950**. [Juneau, Alaska] : Heritage Books, 1994-2000 **Ref 979.803 092 Ferr (4 vol. set)** 

**Forty Milers**. [s.l.: s.n., ca. 1946]. A partial list of prospectors before 1893. **PAM 1946-05C** 

Hamilton, Walter R. **The Yukon story: a sourdough's record of goldrush days and Yukon progress from the earliest times to the present day**. Vancouver: Mitchell Press Ltd., ca. 1964.

Ref 971.21 Ha

Hayne, M. H. E., and H. West Taylor. **The Pioneers of the Klondike**. London: S. Low, Marston and Co., 1897.

**Coutts 917.191 Hay** 

Hegg, E. A. **Picture of Pioneers at Dawson**. <u>In:</u> Alaska Weekly, August 17, 1934. **PAM 1934-16** 

Johnson, Linda. **An Index to the Journals of Reverend Robert McDonald, 1862-1913.** Whitehorse, YT: Yukon. Dept. of Education, Heritage Branch, 1985. **Ref 016.266 3 Joh** 

Kelcey, Barbara. **[Women in the Klondike: complete list of females...].** Vancouver: B. Kelcey, 1989]. Lists of women passengers entering and leaving the Yukon Territory 1898-1900; list of Lake Linderman boats, numbers and passengers; NWMP listing of all boats through Tagish 1898-1900; and women filing mining claims from 1897- April 1901 in Dawson City.

Ref 971.902 082 Wom

Lundberg, Murray. Biographical references for people and business involved in Windy Arm/Conrad City, 1899-1918. Whitehorse, Yukon: M. Lundberg, 1994. Ref 929.371 91 Biog

Malerby, V. Scottish Yukoners: [listing of Scottish families in the Yukon]. [Whitehorse, Yukon : V. Malerby], 1998. PAM 1998-009

Mayo Historical Society. **Gold and Galena: a History of the Mayo District**. Mayo: Mayo Historical Society, 1999. Contains personal accounts of residents, and a listing of Mayo pioneers.

Ref 971.91 Gold 1999

Olin, K-G. **Alaska**. Jakobstad, Finland: Ab Olimex Oy, c1995-1996. A list of Scandinavian family names in Alaska and Yukon Territory. **971.902 Olin v. 3** 

Pennington, Gerald L. **Klondike Stampeders Register**. Windsor Associates, 1997. Lists names of stampeders, trails into the Yukon, gold rush towns Dawson City and Skagway and accounts of the journey.

Ref 971.910.2

Pope, Lois, Susan Matthews, Angela Wheelock, and Jan Langford. **Yukon Pioneer Women: bibliography of sources available in the Yukon Archives**. Whitehorse: [s.n.], 1990.

Ref 971.902 082 Yuk 1990

Sidney, Angela. **Haa Shagoon = Our Family History**. Whitehorse: Council for Yukon Indians and Yukon Native Languages Project, 1983. **Ref 929.2 Sid** 

Sourdough Stampede Association. **The Alaska-Yukon Gold Book**. [Seattle, Wash.]: [Sourdough Stampede Association, 1930c.]
Roster of Sourdough names and addresses **Coutts 979.102 ALA** 

U. S. Navy, 45th Construction Battalion. **Chechakho to Sourdough**. San Francisco: U. S. Navy, 1944. Battalion muster of enlisted men and officers. **940.531 USN** 

Wallace, J. (compiled by). Yukon nominal roll: members of the Northwest Mounted Police serving in the Yukon, 1894-1904. Calgary, 2000. 929.4 Yuk

Wiedmann, Thomas. **Cheechako into Sourdough**. Portland, Ore.: Binfords and Mart, ca. 1942.

Coutts 971.9102 WIE

Wilson, J. Scott. Lost Graves: surname index. [Whitehorse, Yukon]: J. S. Wilson], 1997.

Ref 929.5 Cro-I

**Yukon Bibliography Update**. Edmonton, Alta.: Boreal Institute of Northern Studies. A listing and brief abstract of books, reports, theses, and periodicals on Yukon topics. Check the subject index under "Biographies". 1963/70, 1973, 1975, 1977, 1979, 1980-1984 **Ref 016.971 21 BINS** 

#### NEWSPAPERS AND PERIODICALS

Newspapers are available on microfilm and in hard copy for various Yukon and Alaskan communities, spanning the years 1898 to present. These contain many references to individuals including reports of community activities, birth, death, and marriage notices, coming and goings, advertisements, and obituaries.

Periodicals often feature articles about important Yukoners. Indexes available for newspapers and magazines to assist you in locating articles of interest.

Checklist of Yukon Newspapers, 1898-1985. 1985.

Provides a chronological synopsis of all newspapers published in the Yukon and where to find them.

Reference Room

Beaver Index, 1920-71 Reference Room

Index to the names of gold creeks and people mentioned in the **Dawson Daily News** "Golden Clean-Up Edition. 1902."

**Reference Room** 

Dawson Daily News. **Dawson Daily News "Golden Clean Up Edition. 1902." Newspaper collection** 

Ingram, Rob. **The Yukon Sun 1898 -1905: index and summary**. Whitehorse, Yukon: Heritage Branch, 1993.

Ref 971.910 2 Yuk

Johnson, Linda. **Dawson Daily News Index, 1907-1953. Reference Room** 

Yukon News Obituary Index, 1960-2000. Ref 929.371 91

Tosczak, Jan. **Dawson Daily News, 1899-1920: Index and Summary**. Whitehorse, Heritage Branch, Dept. of Tourism, 1991.

Ref 971.910 2 Daw

Boreal Institute of Northern Studies. **Key Word in Context (KWIC)**.

Edmonton, Alta.: University of Alberta, 1972-1995.

Index of titles and authors from publications at the Boreal Institute for Northern Studies Library. Alphabetical listings of significant words in titles, and authors' surnames enable quick referencing.

Reference Room

Klondike Nugget Index. 1898-1903.

An alphabetical personal and corporate name/subject/geographic area index to the newspaper with a separate index for advertisers.

#### Microfiche KNI

#### Index to the North

Subject and author index to the <u>North</u> periodicals published May/June 1959 - March/ April 1964, January 1969-1973.

#### Reference Room

#### **CORPORATE RECORDS**

These are the records of churches, businesses, societies, First Nation governments and clubs. Access is provided through the subject card catalogue, or the on-site Yukon Archives database. Descriptions of some fonds and collections can be found on-line at the Yukon Archival Union List, www.whitehorse.microage.ca/yca/sections/yaul.

#### CHURCH RECORDS

VITAL STATISTICS

#### ANGLICAN CHURCH

The missionary work of the Anglican Church in Yukon began in July 1861, years before the influx of white settlers. For many years it was one of few agencies ministering to the needs of people in remote communities. The Anglican Church records are a source of valuable and unique genealogical information from school files, vital statistics (births, deaths, marriages, and confirmations), medical records, and census data.

These records are primarily arranged by parish, some of which cover large geographical areas. The best way to locate your information is to look in the index to find the Parish records that have information your ancestor's specific community. Some records for other churches are also available.

These records are the property of the Anglican Church. Due to the personal and confidential nature of vital statistics and other information contained in many church records, access to most of them requires written permission from the Diocese of Yukon Synod Office. Contact Diocese of Yukon, Box 31136, Whitehorse, Yukon Y1A 5P7, phone 867-667-7746, fax 867-667-6125, email dioyuk@internorth.com. You may be asked to establish your relationship to the person you are researching.

#### RESTRICTIONS on these records are AS MARKED.

Anglican Church of Canada, MacKenzie Diocese, #79/12. Record of baptisms from a register kept at Herschel Island and Shingle Point, Diocese of Yukon, 1917-1924. Marriage register entries, 1917-1923. Record of deaths and burials taken from a register kept at Herschel Island and Shingle Point, Diocese of Yukon. 1918-1924.

#### **RESTRICTED**

**COR 244, FILE 2** 

Copy only with permission of Provincial Archives of Alberta.

# Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, **Parish of Carcross including Atlin, Johnson's Crossing, Tagish and Telegraph Creek** 1884-1964. **RESTRICTED**

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptisms for St. Saviour's Church, Carcross. 1903-1906	COR 1087, f. 4 Baptisms
Register of Baptisms and Marriages. [Carcross] 1894-1931	COR 1087, f. 5 (Bap)
	COR 1087, f. 7 (Mar)
	COR 1087, f. 9 (Fun)
Carcross Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials 1894-1953, Record of Baptisms 1884-1948, Marriages (1903-	COR 1087, f. 4 Baptisms
1943) and Burials (1900-1953).	COR 1087, f. 6 Marriages
	COR 1087, f. 8 Burials
Register of Baptisms and Marriages (inserts) [Carcross] 1927-1959 Materials include lists of those confirmed by Bishop Geddes and Bishop Greenwood, Death Registration Certificate and a Baptism Certificate.	COR 275, f. 6
Register of Burials. Interment records for Atlin. 1899-1962	COR 1087, f. 2
Register of Baptisms for Atlin. 1902-1964	COR 1087, f. 1
Register of Burials [Atlin - plus misc. notes and death certificates.] 1899-1963	COR 275, f. 9
Register of Baptisms for Telegraph Creek, B.C. 1925-1982	COR 1092, f. 1
St. Saviour Parish List Carcross Residential School. 1963	COR 1013, f. 1
Student Lists - Carcross Residential School ca. 1963	COR 1013, f. 2
Records of baptisms are included in service register for Carcross. 1913-1942.	COR 275, f. 1
Register of baptisms and marriages. 1894-1931.	COR 275, f. 2
Register of burials. 1899-1963.	COR 275, f. 9

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Correspondence between Principal Smith, Mr. Townsend, D.F. Johnson and Bishop Stringer, J. Hawksley, C.E. Whittaker and others regarding church at Carcross, farming, school operation, health of students and student graduation. 1910-1920	COR 294, f. 1
Accounts for the hostel including a record of staff and students. 1956-1962	COR 294, f. 5

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Carmacks. 1892-1961.
Includes Fort Selkirk, Pelly, Ross River and Little Salmon. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Services St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk; included are records of baptisms and burials. 1910-1953	COR 276, f. 1
Register of Services for St. George's, Carmacks; included are records of baptisms and burials. 1913-1958	COR 276, f. 2
Register of Services for St. Peter's, Little Salmon; included are some interment records for Carmacks. 1913-1931	COR 276, f. 3
Register of Services for St. Stephen's, Ross River; included are some records for Pelly and also records of baptisms. 1930-1937	COR 276, f. 4
Register of Services Register for Pelly and Carmacks; included are records of baptisms. 1960	COR 276, f. 5
Register of Baptisms 1937-1960, Confirmations 1927-1955, Marriages1953-1957, and Burials 1944-1959 for St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk. 1927-1960	COR 276, f. 6
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk. 1943-1986	COR 1091, f. 16 Baptisms
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk. 1943-1986	COR 1091, f. 18 Confirmations
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk. 1953-1981	COR 1091, f. 21 Marriages
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for St. Andrew's, Fort Selkirk. 1944-1996	COR 1091, f. 24 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Marriages, Burials and Confirmations for St. George's, Carmacks. 1914-1956	COR 1087, f. 10 Baptisms

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptisms, Marriages, Burials and Confirmations for St. George's, Carmacks. 1914-1956	COR 1087, f. 11 Marriages
Register of Baptisms, Marriages, Burials and Confirmations for St. George's, Carmacks. 1914-1956	COR 1087, f. 12 Burials
Two typed copies of history and baptismal records for St. Stephen's Mission, Fort Yukon, Alaska 1899-1905; one copy includes marriage records for 1899-1905. n.d.	COR 276, f. 8
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for Ross River; also included are pages copied from the Carmacks register of Baptisms and Burials dating from 1932-1956. 1927-1960	COR 1091, f. 10 Baptisms Ross River
	COR 1091, f. 11 Confirmations Ross River
	COR 1091, f. 12 Marriages Ross River
	COR 1091, f. 13 Deaths Ross River
	COR 1087, f. 13 Baptisms Carmacks
	COR 1087, f. 14 Confirmations Carmacks
	COR 1087, f. 15 Marriages Carmacks
	COR 1087, f. 16 Burials Carmacks
Register of Baptism, Confirmations, Marriages & Burials for Carmacks, Ross River, Little Salmon & Big Salmon. 1914-1996	COR 1087, f. 13 Baptisms

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
	COR 1087, f. 14 Confirmations
	COR 1087, f. 15 Marriages
	COR 1087, f. 16 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Deaths for Selkirk area. Baptisms 1893-1931, Marriages and Deaths 1892-1927. 1892-1931, 1934	COR 1091, f. 14 Baptisms
	COR 1091, f. 19 Marriages
	COR 1091, f. 22 Deaths
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Deaths for Selkirk. Baptisms 1900-1942, Marriages 1899-1947 and Deaths 1910-1944. 1899-1947	COR 1091, f. 15 Baptisms
	COR 1091, f. 17 Confirmations
	COR 1091, f. 20 Marriages
	COR 1091, f. 23 Deaths
Register of Burials for Carmacks and Little Salmon. 1945- 1959	COR 1091, f. 22 Burials
Registration Forms for births and marriages for Carmacks and surrounding areas. 1925-1961	COR 276, f.12
Consent of Marriage for William Copper Peter, Fort Selkirk. N.d.	COR 276, f.13

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Dawson and Area, including Moosehide, Buxton Mission and Fortymile. 1896-1961. RESTRICTED

#### **Record Description**

**Location** 

Register of Services for St. Barnabas, Moosehide; also a few entries for Twelve Mile, also records of baptisms and burials. 1913-1932

COR 277, f. 5

Record Description  Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for St. Paul's, Dawson. 1896-1913	Location COR O/S 003, f. 4
Register of Baptism, Marriage and Burials for St. Barnabas, Moosehide. 1897-1929	COR O/S 003, f. 5
Baptism, Marriage and Burials for Selkirk, Rampart House and Moosehide. 1897-1929	COR 1034, f. 3
Register of Baptism, Marriage and Burials for St. Barnabas, Moosehide and for St. Luke's, Rampart House. 1878-1929	COR 1090, f. 17 Baptisms
	COR 1090, f. 18 Marriages
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for St. Paul's - Dawson.1897-1898	COR 277, f. 9
	COR 1088, f. 8 Baptisms
	COR 1088, f. 14 Marriages
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1904-1932	COR 1088, f. 9 Baptisms
	COR 1088, f. 11 Confirmations
	COR 1088, f. 15 Marriages
	COR 1089, f. 2 Funerals
Marriage Certificates from Dawson City. 1911-1915	COR 246, f. 6
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1931-1956	COR 1088, f. 10 Baptisms
	COR 1088, f. 12 Confirmations
	COR 1088, f. 16 Marriages
	COR 1089, f. 3 Burials

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for Dawson and Moosehide. 1904-1961	COR 1034, f. 2 Baptisms, Marriages & Burials
	COR 1089, f. 4 Baptisms
	COR 1089, f. 5 Confirmations
	COR 1089, f. 6 Marriages
	COR 1089, f. 7 Burials
Black notebook containing death records written in Takudh and in English. Possibly from Moosehide. 1901-1910, 1925-1926	COR 246, f. 8
Register of Baptisms, Marriages, Confirmations and Burials for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1931-1956	COR 278, f. 2
Register of Baptisms and Marriages for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1897-1931	COR 1088, f. 7 Baptisms
	COR 1088, f.13 - Marriages
Register of Funerals for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1897-1931	COR 278, f. 4a Funerals
	COR 1089, f.1 Funerals
Marriage Certificates for St. Paul's - Dawson. 1932, 1934, 1943	COR 278, f. 5
List of Parishioners - St. Paul's Church, Dawson. n.d.	COR 1013, f. 3
Attendance Records and records regarding food orders for St. Paul's Hostel. 1949-1951	COR 294, f.11
Lists of birthdays of students of St. Paul's Hostel. 1945-1951	COR 295, f. 7

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Elsa. (including Elsa, Keno Hill, Mayo and Calumet) 1882-1972. RESTRICTED

Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages and Burials St. Mary's - Mayo. 1883-1959	Location COR 1090, f. 4 Baptisms COR 1090, f. 8 Confirmations COR 1090, f. 11 Marriages COR 1090, f. 13 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages and Burials St. Mary's - Mayo. 1915-1972	COR 1090, f. 5 Baptisms COR 1090, f. 12 Marriages COR 1090, f. 16 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages and Burials for St. Mark's - Mayo. 1918-1956	COR 1090, f. 6 Baptisms  COR 1090, f. 8 Confirmations  COR 1090, f. 9 Marriages  COR 1090, f. 15 Burials  COR 1090, f. 7 Baptisms  COR 1090, f. 8 Confirmations  COR 1090, f. 10 Marriages  COR 1090, f. 14 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations and Marriages for All Saints - Keno City. 1955-1979	COR 1090, f. 2 Baptism & Confirmations

<u>Location</u>
COR 1090 f.3 Marriages
COR 1089 f.8 Baptisms
COR 1089 f.9 Confirmations
COR 1089 f.10 Marriages
COR 1089, f. 11 Burials
COR 280, f. 5
COR 280, f. 7
COR 280, f. 8
COR 281, f. 3

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Haines Junction including Champagne and the North Highway . 1909-1970. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptism, Marriages and Funerals for St. Thomas's at Champagne, St. Christopher's at Haines Junction and the North Highway.1909-1958	COR 1088, f. 4 Baptisms
	COR 1088, f. 5 Marriages
	COR 1088, f. 6 Funerals
Register of Baptisms, Marriages, Confirmations and Funerals for St. Thomas's - Champagne. 1910-1970	COR 1088, f. 1 Baptisms and confirmations
	COR 1088, f. 2 Marriages
	COR 1088, f. 3 Deaths

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon. The Parish of Old Crow and Rampart House including Fort McPherson, LaPierre House, Peel River, Herschel Island and other places. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptisms and Confirmations Old Crow. 1911-1961	COR 1091, f. 1 Baptisms and confirmations
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for Rampart House and Old Crow. Baptisms 1912-1920, Marriages 1912-1956, and Burials 1914-1942. 1912-1956	COR 285, f. 7
Records of Baptisms. Old Crow Baptismal certificates. 1957-1966	COR 285, f. 8
Records of Burials for Old Crow including some Death and Burial certificates. 1960-1964	COR 285, f. 9
Records of Confirmations, Marriages, and Burials for Old Crow. One page listing of some Confirmations, Marriages and Burials.1959-1961	COR 285, f. 10
Records of Baptisms and Burials for Rampart House. 1883-1888	COR 1091, f. 2 Baptisms
	COR 1091, f. 7 Marriages
Baptisms, Marriages and Confirmations for St. Luke's - Rampart House. 1911-1958	COR 1091, f. 4 Baptisms
	COR 1091, f. 5 Confirmations
	COR 1091, f. 7 Marriages
	COR 1091, f. 9 Burials
Baptism, Marriage and Burials for Selkirk, Rampart House and Moosehide. 1897-1929	COR 1034, f. 3 Baptism, Marriage & Burials

	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Baptism, Marriage and Burials for St. Barnabas - Moosehide and for St. Luke's - Rampart House. 1878-1929	COR 1091, f. 3 Baptisms
	COR 1091, f. 6 Marriages
	COR 1091, f. 8 Deaths
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Burials for Fort McPherson, LaPierre House, Peel River, Herschel Island and other places. 1861-1923	COR 1034, f. 1 Baptisms, Marriages & Burials
	COR 1090, f. 1 Baptisms, Marriages & Burials
Register of Baptisms, Burials and Marriages for Buxton Mission. 1887-1902	COR 1087, f. 3 Baptisms, Burials & Marriages
Marriages Record. Government Record - Old Crow [one marriage certificate]. 1931	COR 286, f. 3
Parish List for Rampart House (includes one sermon). 1888-1892	COR 286, f. 6
Baptism, Marriage and Burials. 1878-1929. Original register for St. Luke's - Rampart House.	COR O/S 003, f. 6
Old Crow Baptism, Confirmation and Marriage Register. n.d.	COR 1013, f. 4

# ➢ Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Old Crow and Rampart House, Indian Day School Registers. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Indian Day School Registers - Old Crow. 1936-1944	COR O/S 001c, f. 4
Indian Day School Registers - Old Crow. 1950-1958	COR O/S 001c, f. 5
Indian Day School Registers - Rampart House. 1917-1927	COR O/S 001c, f. 6

# > Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Teslin including Johnson's Crossing. 1923-1949. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Confirmations, Baptisms, and Deaths. 1923-1943	COR 1092, f. 2 Baptisms
	COR 1092, f. 5 Marriages
	COR 1092, f. 6 Deaths
Register of Baptisms. 1923-1932, 1949.	COR 1092, f. 2
Baptism, Confirmation, Marriage and Burials. Parish register of Teslin and surrounding area. 1938-1965	COR 1092, f. 3 Baptisms
Baptism, Confirmation, Marriage and Burials. Parish register of Teslin and surrounding area. 1938-1965	COR 1092, f.4 Confirmations
Baptism, Confirmation, Marriage and Burials. Parish register of Teslin and surrounding area. 1938-1965	COR 1092, f. 5 Marriages
	COR 1092, f. 6 Deaths
Sunday School Class lists and reports. 1956,1970	COR 291, f. 6

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Whitehorse, including St. Peter's – Takhini 1900-1979. RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Register of Baptisms, Marriages and Deaths. 1901-1939	COR 1092, f. 7 Baptisms
	COR 1094, f. 1 Marriages
	COR 1094, f. 4 Deaths
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages and Burials. 1928,1939-1951	COR 1092, f. 8 Baptisms

Record Description	Location COR 1093, f. 4 Confirmations COR 1094, f. 2 Marriages COR 1094, f. 5 Burials
Register of Baptisms, Confirmations, Marriages and Burials 1948-1967. Contains letters of permission for marriage and baptism re: Teslin and surrounding area. 1943-1946	COR 287, f. 3
Register of Baptisms. 1954-1960	COR 1093, f. 2 Baptisms
Register of Baptisms. 1960-1966,1979	COR 1093, f. 3 Baptisms
Baptismal Certificates and Forms. Several blank and completed certificates for the baptized and for Godparents of the baptized. 1922, 1950-1959	COR 288, f. 2
Confirmation Material. Questions for candidates; outline of class subject material; forms and certificates; confirmation resolution; declaration for transfer from the Roman Catholic Church; and a list of candidates and confirmees. 1961-1969	COR 288, f. 3
Register of Bans of Marriage. 1954-1959, 1962	COR 288, f. 4
Certificates of Registration of Marriage. 1928-1970	COR 288, f. 5
Baptismal, Marriage and Burial Information. Compiled information on those baptised, married and buried from the Christ Church Congregation. (Three booklets). 1900-1928	COR 289, f. 1
Marriage Information. 1958-1970	COR 289, f. 2
Christ Church Cathedral Parish List. 1968	COR 289, f. 4
Marriage Certificate (stubs). 1950-1958	COR O/S 001, f. 9
Parish register of Baptism, Confirmation, Marriage and Burials. 1948-1967	COR 1093, f. 1 Baptisms COR 1093, f. 4
	Confirmations

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
	COR 1094, f. 3 Marriages
	COR 1094, f. 5 Burials
<ul> <li>Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.</li> <li>Correspondence Files. RESTRICTED         Record Description     </li> </ul>	Location
Marriage Licenses. 1903, 1911-27.	COR 263, f. 3
Births, marriages, and confirmations list. 1925.	COR 263, f. 7
<ul><li>Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.</li><li>Bishop Ferris records</li></ul>	
Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Confirmations at Old Crow.1980	COR 310, f. 2
Miscellaneous correspondence includes a confirmation list for Mayo. 1916, 1925, 1931-1949	COR 309, f. 4
Correspondence between Bishop Frame and Rev. H.V. including baptism, confirmation, statement from the House of Bishops, questionnaire and related correspondence regarding Christian Initiation. (See Bishop's Letters 1980-1985,1988). ca.1973-1978	COR 312, f. 13
Correspondence between Bishop Marsh and/or Bishop Frame and Ted Scott, Rev. Grayston, Rev. J.D. Cruickshank, H.D. Arnold and others regarding Sorrento budget, clergy list, delegates, and summer youth workers. 1963, 1966-1972	COR 313, f. 12
Sunday School by Post Correspondence to and/or from Mrs. Algar, Ione Christensen, Mrs. Moody, Mrs. Carol Fuller, Parents of Sunday School students, Bishop Greenwood and others regarding Sunday School material, student registration forms, postal system and related subjects. Also included is list of student names and addresses. 1951-1967	COR 315, f. 1

Record Description		Location
Sunday School Caravan / Sunday School new members, addresses of workers, stufamilies, Sunday School materials, informaterials. 1953-1959	udents and	COR 315, f. 2
Lists of family visits and Sunday School of 1952	children. 1949-	COR 296, f. 1
RESTRICTED	COR 1007	
Correspondence between the Diocesan of individuals searching for information held in parish Baptismal, Marriage and Death Reg	n the various	COR 1007, f. 2
Correspondence between the Diocesan of		COR 1007, f. 3
individuals searching for information held in parish Baptismal, Marriage and Death Reg		COR 1007, f. 4
Burials, Warrants for Mayo, Carmacks, Pe Whitehorse. 1955, 1957-1960, 1963,1973,		COR 1007, f. 5
Baptism, Confirmation, and Marriage Infor Carmacks, Cassiar, Whitehorse, Telegrap Old Crow. 1955, 1957 1960s,1973, 1974		COR 1007. F. 6

#### **OTHER CHURCHES**

Methodist Church, Dawson City, #81/131-1. Baptismal, marriage and funeral records. 1911-1916. A list of Methodist Church members. 1911-1916.

RESTRICTED

**COR 129** 

- St. Mary's Catholic Church, #86/84.
   Birth, marriage and death records. 1898-1957. Arranged chronologically
   RESTRICTED MF #63; Circulating Microfilm 016-001
- > St. Mary's Hospital Records, Dawson, #90/42R.
  Patient registers, 1900-1931; and births, 1933-1951. These registers give patient's name, religion, home address, illness, age and place of birth, dates of admittance and discharge, martial status, and vocation.

RESTRICTED COR 007

(Access limited to Yukon Archives staff who may provide information except diagnosis and cause of death. **No photocopying.)** 

St. Paul's Anglican Church, Dawson, #81/16. Written permission from the Anglican Church is required in order to view files.

RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Marriage licenses dating from September 10, 1910 to December 16, 1937.	COR 330, f. 1
Marriage licenses, January 4, 1938 - July 4, 1964. Certificates of death dating from January 3, 1920 to January 4, 1921.	COR 330, f. 2

#### SCHOOL RECORDS

#### ANGLICAN CHURCH

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Elsa. 1931-1965.
RESTRICTED

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Class lists for students in Elsa, Mayo and Keno Hill. 1963-1965.	COR 280, f. 7
Class lists for Sunday School students for St. Mary's, Mayo. 1931-1949.	COR 282, f. 2

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Old Crow and Rampart House. 1917-1958.

#### **RESTRICTED**

<u>Record Description</u>	<u>Location</u>
Indian Day School registers for Old Crow. 1936-1944	COR O/S 001, f. 4
Indian Day School registers for Old Crow. 1950-1958.	COR O/S 001, f. 5
Indian Day School registers for Rampart House and Old Crow River. 1917-1922, 1926-1927.	COR O/S 001, f. 6

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Whitehorse.

	Record Description Sunday School class list. 1956, 1970.	<u>Location</u> COR 291, f. 6
>	Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.  **Record Description** List of pupils and staff for Chooutla School. 1909-1926.	<u>Location</u> COR 260, f. 3
>	Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.  Record Description  Mission Post Sunday School student list. 1949-1956.	<u>Location</u> COR 314, f. 8
>	Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.  **Record Description**  Sunday School By Post. Includes a list of student names and addresses. 1951-1967	<u>Location</u> COR 315, f. 1
>	Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, St. Agnes Hostel.  **Record Description**  Account book for the hostel including a record of staff and students. 1956-1962.	<u>Location</u> COR 294, f. 5
>	Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, St. Paul's Hostel, Dan Record Description  Lists the dates of birthdays for the students of St. Paul's Hostel. 1945-1951.	Location COR 295, f. 7

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Sunday School Caravan.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Lists of family visits and Sunday School children. 1949 to 1952.	COR 296, f. 1
Journals of visits to families by St. Agnes Sunday School Caravan. 1961-66.	COR 296, f. 3

#### **OTHER CHURCHES**

> St. Mary's School, Dawson, #82/462.

Record Description	<b>Location</b>
Register of pupils who attended St. Mary's School from	<b>COR 235</b>
1899 to 1966.	

#### MISCELLANEOUS CHURCH RECORDS:

#### ANGLICAN CHURCH

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon. Correspondence Files. 1912-1952.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Includes a census of Frances Lake, Ross River Post, Big Lake, Little Salmon, Carmacks. 1924-1930	COR 250, f. 2
Includes a petition against cultivation of Indian land, signed by Champagne Indians. 1923.	COR 250, f. 12
Includes a list of men who left for the front (WWI). 1916-1918.	COR 253, f. 23
Dawson: Includes a list of parishioners. 1920-1932	COR 256, f. 9
Fort Yukon: Includes a list of native patients at Fort Yukon hospital. 1922-1928.	COR 257, f. 2
Moosehide: Includes a list of Moosehide Indians. 1912-1941.	COR 257, f. 10
Teslin: Includes a census of Teslin Indian Band, giving a list of confirmed members. 1939	COR 258, f. 6
Indian band lists Includes an Indian census (1949) and a list of non-native people in Carmacks. 1952.	COR 262, f. 1

R	ec	or	ď	Des	cri	pti	on	

**Location** 

Diocese of Mackenzie River and the Arctic Clergy lists. 1913-36. Includes clergy lists and a census of Bank's Land. 1928.

COR 263, f. 3

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Elsa. 1955-1965.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Includes parish lists for Elsa, Mayo, Keno Hill and Calumet. n. d.	COR 280, f. 8

COR 281, f. 3

Includes parish lists for Elsa and Calumet, by denomination. 1955-1965.

> Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Old Crow and Rampart House. Parish list for Rampart House.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Extract from census returns, 1892. 1882-1888.	<b>COR 286</b>

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon. Bishop Ferris Records. 1943-1986.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Fort Nelson: Includes a Fort Nelson parish list. 1966-1985.	COR 308, f. 13
Mayo - St. Mary's Fiftieth Anniversary: Includes a Mayo residents list. 1943-1986.	COR 309, f. 6
Old Crow: Includes a city map giving family name and dwelling in Old Crow. 1963-1980.	COR 310, f. 1
Teslin: Includes a parish list for Teslin. 1956-1982.	COR 310, f. 8

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon, Parish of Teslin. 1888-1892.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
A parish list for Rampart House. Extract from census returns. 1892.	COR 286, f. 6

Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon.

#### Record Description

**Location** 

Taylor, Eustace's <u>Report on Teslin</u>. Lists names of Sunday School children and Protestants in Teslin. 1951

COR 302, f. 5

- Anglican Church, Diocese of Yukon. Reference Files: Subjects. 1967.
  - Genealogy of Angela Sidney of the Tookwaydee (or Deshitan) clan of the Crow (or Raven) Moiety of the Tagish, Yukon.
  - Genealogy of George Sidney of the Yenyedi clan of the Wolf (or Eagle) Moiety of the Tlingit of Teslin, Yukon.

RESTRICTED

COR 301, F. 8

Permission to view must be obtained from Ida Calmegane

#### SOCIETIES, BUSINESSES AND CLUBS

Business and societal records are not good sources for genealogical information. In order to use these records, you must know where and when your ancestor lived. Through account ledgers and membership lists, you may be able to investigate your ancestor's activities.

Arctic Brotherhood, Whitehorse Chapter No. 12. 1901-1902, #82/490. Membership applications. May 1901-August 1902. Records birthplace, occupation, and age.

COR 207 f. 2: A-E

f. 3: F-L f. 4: M-R f. 5: S-Y

f. 5A: Membership list. 1901-1902.

Please see Arctic Brotherhood finding aid for a list of applicant's names.

Atlin Historical Society, #80/138.

RESTRICTED

Not available to general public. Yukon Archives staff may be able to relay information to the researcher.

#### Record Description

Location

Alphabetical list of deceased Atlin residents. ca. 1976. **COR 005** In this directory, the date of birth and death of the deceased is given along with burial site and funeral details.

Carnegie Library, Dawson, #79/31.

Record Description

Location

Membership list and circulation record. 1903/04.

**COR 883** 

Imperial Order of Daughters of the Empire, Dawson Chapter, #84/58.
 Membership lists. 1913-1979.
 Microfiche I. O. D. E.

Folder 2, pt. 4: 1914-1918,

Folder 7, pt. 2 Attendance book. 1939-1979.

Imperial Order of Daughters of the Empire, Whitehorse Chapter, #88/115.
Membership list and roll call. 1943-1986.

COR 232, f. 1-8 1943-1963 COR 234, f. 4-7 1954-1986

➤ White Pass and Yukon Route River Division Records, #82/452,1913-1955. Please see White Pass and Yukon Route: Preliminary Inventory Finding Aid

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Sternwheeler crew lists and ship's articles. [1904-1946].	COR 725-729

White Pass & Yukon Route Personnel records. 1903-1948.

These files list employee name, history, physical cor 749, f. A-Y description, birthplace, marital status, next of kin, etc.

➤ White Pass & Yukon Route River Division Records

Passenger list for Tutshi. 1951, 1952-1955.	COR 750, f. 1-3
Passenger lists for Canadian, Hazel, and Nasutlin. 1917.	COR 755, f. 8
Ticket stubs for Canadian, Hazel, and Nasutlin. 1913-1916/17.	COR 755, f. 9

Whitehorse Jaycees Collection, #89/95.

Membership applications and information. 1968-1983. **COR 887**, **f. 3, 6, 7, 8** 

> Yukon Order of Pioneers, #82/454.

Membership applications, accounts, registers, and	COR 225, f. 1-8
index. 1894-1958.	COR 224, f. 7-9

Yukon Order of Pioneers, Dawson Lodge No. 1, #86/92.
RESTRICTED
Fragile, use the pamphlet

Page 3 of the "The Alaska Weekly" newspaper (August COR 346 17, 1934) has two group pictures with names of 1897 YOOP members.

Also located at: Pam 1934-16 and COUTTS NP ALA WEE

Yukon Order of Pioneers, Dawson Lodge No. 1, #82/2.
 RESTRICTED Fragile. Handle with gloves. No photocopies.

A ledger listing members and dues payments, ca. COR 220 1943-1962; membership applications for July 1972-October 1981.

Yukon Order of Pioneers, Dawson Lodge No. 1, #85/47.

**RESTRICTED** Fragile. Handle with gloves. No photocopies.

<u>Record Description</u> <u>Location</u>

Applications for membership. 1982-1985. COR 004, f. 2

Yukon Order of Pioneers, Whitehorse Lodge No. 2, #84/40.
 RESTRICTED Fragile. Handle with gloves. No photocopies

Applications for membership, ca. 1967-1981. COR 226, f. 1

#### FIRST NATIONS RECORDS

#### **VUNTUT GWITCHIN FIRST NATION**

Vuntut Gwitchin First Nation Genealogy Charts. These records are the property of the Vuntut Gwitchin First Nation. Monthly updates are done at the VGFN Heritage Office. The charts at the Yukon Archives will be updated every five years [next update 2002].

#### RESTRICTED YA Accession # 97-96

Access to the charts [permission to view and obtain photocopies] must be received in writing from the VFGN Heritage Officer

#### **GOVERNMENT RECORDS**

Many federal records that are rich in genealogical potential, such as census, election, school and police records, are available on microfilm at Yukon Archives. Records of the Mining Recorders are the original ledger books, applications and other documents.

The Yukon Central Registry files (Series 1-9) contain many records useful for genealogical research, including estate files, land records, voters lists, professional registers and a few vital statistics records. An index is available for the Central Registry records, and a PDF finding aid is mounted on the Yukon Archives website.

Other series available from post-1950s Yukon Territorial Government include school registers, estate files, and coroner records.

Municipal records include voters lists, cemetery records and tax and assessment rolls.

Yukon Government records are subject to review under the *Access to Information and Protection of Privacy Act*. If you know the file(s) you would like to see before you visit the Archives, please advise us in advance so the material may be reviewed before your arrival. While we try to make the review of records a priority, researchers may experience delays in viewing Yukon government records.

Municipal government records include voter lists, cemetery records and tax and assessment rolls.

#### FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

#### **CENSUS DATA**

Canada. Rampart House. Mackenzie River District. Census Returns. 1891.
PAM 1891-12

Also located at: MF #68, reel 1, #88/154

Canada. Census Returns. 1901.

Please see file listing by town in finding aid, Hillman, Thomas A., <u>Catalogue of Census Returns on Microfilm</u>, 1901. Ottawa: National Archives of Canada, 1992. (Ref 016.312 PAC 3)

MF #81, reel 6555, 6556

#### ELECTION RECORDS

Canada. Chief Electoral Officer, #82/558. List of Electors, Yukon Territory. 1970, 1974.

MF #36, pg. 122814-122921 Also located at: GOV O/S 1174

#### MINING RECORDS

Also see Yukon Archives Government Records Index Series 1-9, 11-12, under the subject Mining Claims.

Please see Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder's Records (Placer), 1894-1972. Finding Aid, Series 10 for specific records.

Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-8). Indexes of Original Locators, Placer Claims. 1896-1908. Alphabetical records of names of miners who registered a first claim on Crown land; date and location of the claim. Some claims can be traced to an Application for Crown Grant, which carries the miner's signature. If there is a number beside the miner's name, other related documents such as bills of sale (series 10, I-3), renewals (series 10, I-5), and certificates of work (series 10, I-6) can sometimes be found.

GOV 182-186, 320, 367 Circulating Microfilm 013-001, 013-002, 013-003.

- Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-9). Indexes of Free Miner's Certificates. 1898-1906.(Alphabetical) People planning to engage in mining were required to purchase a permit, a Free Miner's Certificate. Since only one copy of the Certificate was issued, to the miner, these Indexes unfortunately do not lead to further documentation. GOV 187-192, 384
- Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder's Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-9). Free Miner's Certificate receipts. 1899 GOV 828
- Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-12). Index of persons applying for hydraulic leases. 1898-1900.
  GOV 352
- Canada. Northern Affairs Program. Mining Recorder Records (Placer) (Series 10, I-12). Power of Attorney Records. Alphabetical list of persons extending and receiving power of attorney. GOV 360

#### POLICE RECORDS

Canada. Northwest Mounted Police Records (R.G.18, D1-D4). Index to Yukon Orders.

Index to 1903-1908	Volume 1 (reel 7/8)
Index to 1906-1910	Volume 2 (reel 8)
Index to 1913-1918	Volume 3 (reel 8)
Index to 1903-1905	Volume 4 (reel 8)
Index to 1901-1903	Volume 5 (reel 8)

These indexes list names of officers. They may also give a file number that refers to the Yukon Orders (reel 8-9) which provide a daily record of events. **MF #29, reel 7-8** 

Canada. Northwest Mounted Police Records (R.G.18, D1-D4). MF #29, Circulating Microfilm 011-010, 011-011, 011-0121

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Police Gaol Record, Dawson. 1899-1903	Reel 12, Vol. 1
Convict Register, Dawson. 1899-1926	Reel 12, Vol. 2
Convict Register, Dawson. 1899-1926.	Reel 11, Vol. 2 Cont.
Register of Persons, Inwards and Outwards. 1898-1899.	Reel 11, Vol. 5
Register of persons entering the Yukon, 1898-1900, and exiting, 1899-1900.	Reel 11, Vol. 6
Chronological registration of boats passing through Tagish. May-October 1898.	Reel 11, Vol. 7
Registration list of boats through Tagish in 1898 by number from 12377 to 14404.	Reel 11, Vol. 8
Registration list of boats from Lake Bennett in 1898 by number from 1 to 2344.	Reel 11, Vol. 9
Steamer passenger lists, In and Outwards. 1899-1900.	Reel 11, Vol. 10
Steamer passenger lists, In and Outwards 1899-1900.	Reel 10, Vol. 10 Cont.

<sup>1</sup> An alphabetical card index to these names of stampeders from December 1898 to July 1899 is available. Please inquire at Reference Desk.

#### Record Description

#### **Location**

Register of Persons, Inwards 1898-1899 (converted to steamer passenger lists), In and Outwards. May-July, 1899.

Reel 10, Vol. 11

Canada. Northwest Mounted Police Records. NWMP Register of Travellers Along the Yukon River. 1901-1903.
MF #30

- Canada. Northwest Mounted Police Records. Descriptive Roll of Mushers and Others Entering the Yukon Territory. 1902-1939.
  - **1. RNWMP** police record book, Livingstone Creek detachment. 1902-1931.
  - 2. RNWMP roll of people entering the Yukon Territory. 1932-1939. Lists name, date, place of birth, next of kin and address, and in some cases vital statistics, arrival date and mode of transport.

MF #28 Original also located at GOV 2123

Yukon. Whitehorse Agent Files (Series 5, Vol. 7).

#### **Record Description**

#### **Location**

List of commissioned and non-commissioned officers and constables serving in the "B" division for Dawson and in the "H" division for Whitehorse, NWMP. Jan 1904-Dec 1904.

GOV 1953, f. 503

#### SCHOOL RECORDS

The following lists only the school files pertaining to attendance. For information on teachers and school correspondence please consult the finding aid, *Government Records. Canada. Dept. of Indian Affairs. School Files.* 67 reels of microfilm, 1879-1953. Acc. 81/157.

Canada. Indian Affairs, #81/157 (R.G.10). School Files. 1907-1951.
 MF #34, reel C8793; Circulating Microfilm 012-025

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Champagne Landing Day School: Quarterly Returns. 1937-1939.	f. 925-2, pt. 1
Old Crow Village Day School: General Administration. A letter from the residents of Old Crow to an Indian agent. Also listed are children mentioned in an inquiry by an Indian agent regarding Indian Day School. 1917-1930.	f. 932-1, pt. 1
Ross River Day School: Quarterly Returns. 1916-1934.	f. 931-2, pt. 1
Selkirk Day School: Quarterly Returns. 1940-1948.	f. 928-2, pt. 1
Teslin Lake Joint Day School: General Administration. Lists students enrolled in each school period, Teslin Lake Band members, July 24, 1939 census band members.1907-1950.	f. 930-1, pt. 1
Whitehorse Day School: Vocational Training-Supplies-Accounts. 1949-1950. Lists students enrolled and their instructor and principal.	f. 929-11, pt. 1
Whitehorse Day School: Death of Pupils. 1922-1951.	f. 929-23, pt. 1

Canada. Indian Affairs, #81/157 (R.G.10). School Files. 1937-1952.
 MF #34, reel C8794
 Circulating Microfilm 012-026

<u>Record Description</u>	<u>Location</u>
Mayo Day School: General Administration. 1937-1950. The names of students and the name of their teacher.	f. 935-1, pt. 1
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Quarterly Returns. 1940-1952. The names of students and school principal.	f. 940-2, pt. 1

Canada. Indian Affairs, #81/157 (R.G.10). School Files. 1930-1953.
 MF #34, reel C8795
 Circulating Microfilm 012-027

Record Description	<b>Location</b>
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Admissions and Discharges. 1930-1944.	f. 940-10, pt. 4
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Admissions and Discharges. 1944-1947.	f. 940-10, pt. 5
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Admissions and Discharges. 1947-1953.	f. 940-10, pt. 6

Canada. Indian Affairs, #81/157 (R.G.10). School Files. 1920-1953.
 MF #34, reel C8796
 Circulating Microfilm 012-028

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School Death of Pupils. 1946.	f. 940-23, pt. 1
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Admissions and Discharges. 1947-1953.	f. 940-10, pt. 6
Carcross/Chooutla Residential School: Death of Pupils. 1953.	f. 940-23, pt. 2
Lower Post Residential School: General Administration. Lists names of Catholic Indian children at the Anglican Indian Boarding School of Carcross in 1945, also lists school age Catholic Indian children in Carcross, Y.T. and Atlin, B.C., birth date and parent's names. 1940-1950.	f. 942-1, pt. 1
Lower Post Residential School, Teslin Lake: Admissions and Discharges. 1950-1953. Certificates of baptism are also available.	f. 942-10, pt. 1
St. Paul's Hostel Residential School: General Administration. Lists students enrolled from September 20, 1920 to March 31, 1922 and school superintendent.1920-1943.	f. 941-1, pt. 1

#### TERRITORIAL GOVERNMENT

#### Yukon Central Registry Files (Series 1).

155 circulating microfilm reels contain the original records from YRG 1 Series 1 and files from acc. #88/75. Please note that the Series 1 files that were not microfilmed are in YRG 1 Series 2. Consult the finding aid for more details.

Interlibrary loan of the above microfilm reels is now subject to review by the Access to Information and Privacy Protection Act (ATIPP).

Circulating Microfilm #010

#### **ELECTION RECORDS**

Yukon. Electoral Records, #82/539. Voters list. 1904, 1912.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
North Dawson, Polling Division No. 1, Forty Mile. 1912. Polling Division No. 3, North Fork. No date.	GOV 1158, f. 1
Yukon, Polling Division No. 17, Livingstone Creek. 1904.	GOV 1158, f. 2

Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 1, Vol. 49). Dominion list of Voters for Electoral District of Yukon. 1918.

GOV 1659A, File 30811

GOV 1919, 1932

Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 4, Vol. 14, 27). Voters lists for Yukon Council Election. 1917.

001 1010, 1002	
GOV 1919, f. 315,	part 1
GOV 1919, f. 315,	part 2
GOV 1919, f. 315,	part 3
GOV 1919, f. 315,	part 4
GOV 1932, f. 416,	part 5
	GOV 1919, f. 315, GOV 1919, f. 315, GOV 1919, f. 315, GOV 1919, f. 315, GOV 1932, f. 416,

> Yukon Territory. Chief Electoral Officer, #91/26. Preliminary list of Electors for 1978 general election.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Ross River	GOV 2189, f. 7
Faro	GOV 2190, f. 2
Hootalinqua	GOV 2190, f. 9
Klondike	GOV 2191, f. 2
Kluane	GOV 2191, f. 8
Mayo	GOV 2192, f. 2
Old Crow	GOV 2192, f. 9
Tatchun	GOV 2192, f. 13
Watson Lake	GOV 2193, f. 2
Whitehorse North Center	GOV 2193, f. 9
Whitehorse South Center	GOV 2193, f. 16
Porter Creek East	GOV 2194, f. 9
Porter Creek West	GOV 2195, f. 2
Riverdale North	GOV 2195, f. 9
Riverdale South	GOV 2916, f. 2
Whitehorse West	GOV 2916, f. 11

➤ Yukon Territory. Chief Electoral Officer, #91/07. Election proceedings and voter lists. 1978-1987.

Campbell	GOV 2287, f. 1-3, 9-11
Faro	GOV 2287, f. 20-22
Faro	GOV 2288, f. 2-4
Hootalinqua	GOV 2288, f. 8-10, 17-19
Klondike	GOV 2289, f. 4-6, 10-12
Kluane	GOV 2289, f. 18-20
Kluane	GOV 2290, f. 1-3
Mayo	GOV 2290, f. 10-12, 17-19
Old Crow	GOV 2290, f. 25-26

Old Crow GOV 2291, f. 1, 5-7

Tatchun GOV 2291, f. 10-12, 16-18, 24-25

Watson Lake GOV 2292, f. 6-8, 13-15

Whitehorse North Centre GOV 2292, f. 21-23

Whitehorse North Centre GOV 2293, f. 5-7

Porter Creek East GOV 2293, f. 21-22

Porter Creek East GOV 2294, f. 1

Porter Creek West GOV 2294, f. 7-8, 13-15, 21-22

Whitehorse Riverdale North GOV 2295, f. 7-9, 15-17 Whitehorse Riverdale South

Whitehorse Riverdale South GOV 2297, f. 1-2

Whitehorse South Centre GOV 2297, f. 3-6, 11-13

Whitehorse West GOV 2297, f. 19-20

Whitehorse West GOV 2298, f. 2-4

#### Yukon Territory. Chief Electoral Officer, #91/110.

Electors list for by-elections of Whitehorse Riverdale South and Whitehorse South Centre, 1981.

GOV 2198, f. 1

GOV 2296, f. 7-9, 16-17

#### PROFESSIONAL REGISTERS

#### > Yukon Central Registry Files

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Partnerships - index to names and firms. 1899-1953.	GOV 2114 Series 8, Vol. 36
List of engineers in the Yukon. 1906-1910.	GOV 2116 Series 8, Vol. 38
Barristers and solicitors roll. 1898-1953. Includes a roll of articled clerks.	GOV 2117 Series 8, Vol. 39
Pharmacists register. 1902-1949. List of chemists and druggists, including a list of apprentices	GOV 2119 Series 8, Vol. 41
Physicians, surgeons, and chiropractors register and roll. 1912-1949.	GOV 2120 Series 8, Vol. 42
Dentists and optometrists register. 1901-1949. Includes a register of apprentices.	GOV 2121 Series 8, Vol. 43
Lists date of first appointment, salary, promotions, increases, leaves of absence, etc. Yukon government personnel journal, 1898-1942.	GOV 2142 Series 8, Vol. 67

#### VITAL STATISTICS

> Yukon Central Registry Files (Series 2, Vol. 26).

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
List of persons born in an enemy country and naturalized subsequent to March 31, 1902, (Germany, Austria, Poland). 1918.	GOV 1868, f. 30811, folder 2/3
Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 1, Vol 70). Marriage Licenses. 1901-1927.	GOV 1680, f. 24

> Yukon. Central Registry Files, #91/96. Whitehorse and Mayo Hospital Records. 1900-1904.

Please see finding aid Yukon Government Records Miscellaneous Inventory Entries, for name and file list.

**RESTRICTED** 

**Apply to Archivist for access.** 

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Whitehorse General Hospital. 1901-1904.	GOV 2171, f. 1
St. Mary's Hospital. 1900-1904	GOV 2171, f. 2

> Yukon. Central Registry Files.

#### RESTRICTED

Access by Yukon Archives staff only.

Staff may provide information except cause of death.

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Series 1, Vol. 224: Register of Yukon Insane patients received at the B.C. General Hospital for the insane. 1898-1908.	GOV 1834
Series 1, Vol. 225: St. Mary's Hospital's alphabetical death register. 1898-1903	GOV 1835
Records the name of the deceased; the date, place, and cause of death; the name of next of kin of the deceased. 1898-1903.	
Series 1, Vol. 76: Marriage licenses. 1901-1917.	GOV 1686,
Please see finding aid, Yukon Government Records, Series 1, for an index of names and file numbers	f. 159 to 999
Series 6, Vol. 6A: Yukon Territory death register. 1898-1901.	GOV 2076, f. 8

**Circulating Microfilm 010-058** 

#### SCHOOL RECORDS

See the finding aid, Yukon Territory. Department of Education School Registers for more details.

Some of these files contain personal information. Individuals may only access RESTRICTED files pertaining to themselves.

Yukon. Department of Education. School Registers. 1910-1985. Beaver Creek RESTRICTED

Record Description		<u>Location</u>
Beaver Creek School registers.		
19	968-1979	GOV 1187
Bonanza Public School registers.		
191	16-1917	GOV 1502
Carcross Elementary and Residential Schools Register	ers.	
196	3-1981	GOV 1182
Carcross School Registers.		
1934-1941, 1943-1952,195	3-1957	GOV 1017D
1910-1911, 1923-1927, 1929-1934, 1957-1962, 196 196	4-1965, 67-1975	GOV 1162
Carmacks Public School Registers.		
195	59-1969	GOV 1497
Christ Church Cathedral School Registers.		
196	88-1970	GOV 1313

Christ the King Secondary School Registers	
1960-1966	GOV 3343, f. 1-6
1970-1975	GOV 3352, f. 1-4
1975-1981	GOV 3353, f. 1-6
1981-1985	GOV 3403, f. 3-6
1985-1990	GOV 3404, f. 1-5
Dawson City School Registers.	
1957-1964	GOV 3388, f. 1-7
1964-1969	GOV 3389, f. 1-5
1969-1971	GOV 3390, f. 1-2
Del Van Gorder School Registers.	
1969-1974	GOV 3344, f. 1-5
1974-1977	GOV 3345, f. 1-3
1977-1979	GOV 3346, f. 1-2
Elsa School Registers.	
1952-1957	GOV 1017B
1957-1969	
1969-1979	GOV 1161
G.A. Jeckell School Registers.	
1978-1980	GOV 3401, f. 1-2
1980-1983	GOV 3402, f. 1-3
1983-1986	GOV 3400, f. 1-3
1986-1987	GOV 3401, f. 1
Grey Mountain Primary School Registers.	
1981-1987	GOV 3359, f. 1-6
Jack Hulland School Registers.	
1966-1971	GOV 3368, f. 6-9
1971-1973	GOV 3369, f. 1-2
1973-1975	GOV 3370, f. 1-2
1975-1977	GOV 3371, f. 1-2
1977-1978	GOV 3390, f. 1
1978-1980	GOV 3391, f. 1-2
1980-1982	GOV 3392, f. 1-2
1982-1984	GOV 3393, f. 1-2
1984-1987	GOV 3394, f. 1-3
Johnson Elementary School Registers.	
1979-1980	GOV 3359, f. 7
1980-1985	GOV 3360, f. 1-5
1985-1987	GOV 3361, f. 1-2

Keno School Registers.		
	1953-1961	<b>GOV 1017C</b>
Kluane Lake School Registers.		
	1956-1965	GOV 1502
		GOV 1507, f. 3
	1965-1979	GOV 1186
Mayo School Registers		
	1934-1938	GOV 1507, f. 4
	1943-1950	
	1948-1954	
	1951-1955	,
	1953-1957	GOV 1507, f. 8
Pelly River School Registers.		
	1971-1979	GOV 1182
Porter Creek Hall Registers.		
	1970-1974	GOV 1313
Robert Henderson School Registers.		
Robert Heriderson Concor Registers.	4000 4074	001/0077 6 0 0
	1968-1974	GOV 3377, f. 2-6 GOV 3378, f. 1-4
Dahart Carries Cabast Davistors	1314-1310	GOV 3370, 1. 1-4
Robert Service School Registers.		
		GOV 3346, f. 3
	1972-1976	,
	1976-1980 1980-1983	GOV 3348, f. 1-4 GOV 3349, f. 1-
Dogo Diver Cahool Degisters	1000 1000	30 V 0040, 1. 1
Ross River School Registers.		
	1966-1985	GOV 1498
	1989-1991	GOV 1499 GOV 3403, f. 1-2
Calleirle Stroot School Degisters	1000 1001	000 0400, 11 1 2
Selkirk Street School Registers.		
	1959-1966	GOV 3385, f. 1-7
	1966-1970 1970-1973	GOV 3386, f. 1-4 GOV 1163, f. 1-7
	1973-1975	GOV 1164, f. 1-7
	1975-1977	GOV 3354, f. 1-2
	1977-1979	GOV 3355, f. 1-2
	1979-1981	GOV 3356, f. 1-2
	1981-1984	GOV 3357, f. 1-3
	1984-1987	GOV 3358, f. 1-3

St. Elias Community School Registers.		
	1949-1957	,
(1961-1962 school year missing)	1957-1961	GOV 3361, f. 3-6
(1301 1302 scribbl year missing)	1962-1967	GOV 3361, f. 7-11
	1967-1976	GOV 3363, f. 1-9
	1976-1983 1983-1987	GOV 3364, f. 1-7 GOV 3365, f. 1-4
Takhini Elementary School Registers.	1905-1907	GOV 3365, 1. 1-4
Taxillili Liementary School Negisters.	1064 1064	001/0474
	1961-1964 1964-1968	
	1967-1971	
	1971-1974	
	1974-1977	
	1977-1981	
	1980-1982 1970-1981	
	1970-1961	
	1984-1988	•
	1988-1991	GOV 3367, f. 1-3
Tantalus School Registers.		
	1969-1971	GOV 3349, f. 4-5
	1971-1978	GOV 3350, f. 1-7
	1978-1985	GOV 3351, f. 1-7
	1985-1990	GOV 3395, f. 1-5
Teslin Elementary School Registers.		
	1956-1965	GOV 1496
	1982-1985	GOV 1497
	1945-1956	GOV 1507, f. 1
Watson Lake School Registers		
(1953 missing)	1952-1956	GOV 3362, f. 8-12
·	1956-1965	GOV 3372, f. 1-9
	1965-1969	GOV 3373, f. 1-4
	1969-1972	GOV 3374, f.1-3
	1972-1975 1975-1977	•
	1977-1979	GOV 3399, f.1-2
	1979-1981	GOV 3395, f.6-7
( 1984-85 missing)	1981-1988	GOV 3396, f.1-6

#### Whitehorse High School Registers

1946-1954 **GOV 1506, f.6** 

Whitehorse Public, and Whitehorse Elementary School Registers

```
1902 GOV 1503, f. 1
1906-1925 GOV 1500, f. 1
1924-1934
            GOV 1500, f. 2
1925-1927
            GOV 1503, f. 2
1930-1932
            GOV 1503, f. 3
1934-1936
            GOV 1503, f. 4
1934-1937
            GOV 1503, f. 5
1937-1939
            GOV 1503, f. 6
            GOV 1503, f. 7
1939-1941
1941-1945
            GOV 1503, f. 8
1944-1946
            GOV 1503, f. 9
1946-1949
            GOV 1504, f. 1
1948-1951
            GOV 1504, f. 2
1949-1951
            GOV 1504, f. 3
1950-1954
            GOV 1504, f. 4
1951-1954
            GOV 1504, f. 5
1955-1957
            GOV 1506, f. 1-5
1956-1958
            GOV 1500, f. 3
1957-1960
            GOV 1501, f. 4-6
1959-1960
            GOV 1502, f. 7
1960-1961
            GOV 3378, f. 4
1961-1963
            GOV 3379, f. 1-2
1963-1965
            GOV 3380, f. 1-2
1965-1966
            GOV 3375, f. 1
1965-1966
            GOV 3382, f. 7
1966-1968
            GOV 3383, f. 1-2
1968-1970
            GOV 3384, f. 1-2
1969-1971
            GOV 3375, f. 2-3
1971-1973
            GOV 3376, f. 1-2
1973-1974
            GOV 3377, f. 1
1974-1976
            GOV 1508, f. 1-3
1975-1978
            GOV 1509, f. 1-4
1977-1980
            GOV 1510, f. 1-4
1979-1982
            GOV 1511, f. 1-5
1982-1983
            GOV 1512, f. 1-2
```

#### MISCELLANEOUS GOVERNMENT RECORDS

Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 1, Vol. 44).

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Mining Layovers for volunteers. 1914-1922.	GOV 1654, f. 29600B
Boyle Contingent. 1914-1940.	GOV 1654, f. 29600C
Yukon Machine Gun Detachment & War Trophies. 1915-1920.	GOV 1654, f. 29600D
Yukon Co. for Overseas Service. 1915-1918.	GOV 1654, f. 29600E
Inventory for males away on military duty. 1916.	GOV 1654, f. 29600F
Return Soldiers. 1918-1920.	GOV 1654, f. 29600G

Yukon. Territorial Court Records, #77/6, #83/23. Case Records. 1897-1950. See Yukon Government Records Territorial Court Records, 1897-1950 Finding Aid for file and case list.

#### GOV 1419-1430

Yukon. Territorial Court Records, #79/14. Estates. See finding aid Yukon Government Records. Territorial Court Records. Series 11. Finding Aid for file and name listing.

#### GOV 1444-1471

Yukon. Public Administrator. #s **94/43**, **94/44**, **95/82**, **2002/125**. Estates. See finding aid for file and name listing.

#### GOV 3433-3567

Yukon Territory. Territorial Treasurer Records (Series 12, C). Property and tax rolls. 1951-1964.

#### GOV 1485-1488

Please see finding aid Yukon Government Records. Territorial Treasurer Records. 1951-69. Finding Aid, for more details.

GOV	1485:		1951-1952
GOV	1486:		1952-1954
GOV	1487,	f. 1:	1955-1960
		f. 2:	1956.
		f. 3:	1957-1958
		f. 4:	1962-1963
		f. 5:	1963-1964
GOV	1488,	f. 1:	1959-1962

Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 1, Vol. 73, 74).

GOV 1683, 1684

#### **Circulating Microfilm 010-057**

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Klondike City Lots. 1902.	GOV 1683, f. 8
Applications for town lots in Dawson. 1898.	GOV 1683, f. 81, parts 1-2
Whitehorse lot applications. 1899	GOV 1684, f. 41:

> Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 4, Vol. 4). Whitehorse Agent Files.

# Record Description List of Yukon government employees. 1902-1910. Includes Department of the Interior officials employed with the government, lists of NWMP members, Territorial Court and Department of Customs officials, Dawson post office employees.

Yukon. Central Registry Files (Series 8, Vol 8A).

Commissioner's Office. Personnel Appointments. ca. **GOV 2078, f. 1** 1948.

#### MUNICIPAL GOVERNMENT

#### CEMETERY RECORDS

Whitehorse Municipal Records (M.R.G. 1). Cemetery Records. 1904-1979. 6th Avenue & Wood St. cemetery, Whitehorse. List of names and plot numbers for those buried from 1904 to 1965.

#### **GOV 1183**

**Riverdale Cemetery, Whitehorse.** Lists names of 13 individuals buried from 1959 to 1962. The name of their next of kin is also given.

**Grey Mountain Cemetery, Whitehorse.** List of names and plot numbers for those buried from 1965 to 1979.

Whitehorse Municipal Records (M.R.G.1). Cemetery records Plot lists. 1968. List of names for deceased individuals for Old Cemetery [6th Av. & Wood] by location: South, North, West, Elks, Mason, and Legions plots.

GOV 1122, f. 6

#### **ELECTION RECORDS**

Dawson City Municipal Records (M.R.G.2, Series 3). Dawson municipal election. 1950-1976.

		GOV 1360, 137
GOV 1360,	f. 3:	1958

f. 5: 1965 f. 6: 1966

f. 8: 1966, 1971

f. 9: 1973

f. 10: 1973, 1975

f. 15: 1950

GOV 1377, f. 20: 1976

➤ Haines Junction L.I.D. Municipal Records (M.R.G.6). Election proceedings, including list of electors. 1970, 1977-1979.

GOV 1411, f. 6-10

f. 6: June 1977 f. 7: June 1978 f. 8: Jan 1979 f. 9: April 1970 f. 10: March 1977 Mayo Municipal Records (M.R.G.4, Series 3). Election Proceedings, including list of electors. 1978-1979.

> GOV 1304, f. 10, 11 (f. 10: Dec 1979) (f. 11: Sept 1978)

Watson Lake Municipal Records, #85/49 (M.R.G.5, Series 2). Election Records. 1976.

GOV 1403, f. 16

Whitehorse Municipal Records, #78/27 (M.R.G.1). List of Electors. 1947-1979.

GOV 970, 1018, 1112, 2474, 2475, 2477

GOV 970, f. 15: 1947, 1957, 1959-1964

GOV 1112, f. 19-21: 1967,1968 GOV 1018 1968-1977 GOV 2477, f. 1-8: 1969-1975

GOV 2475, f. 1-2: 1975 GOV 2474, f. 4: 1979

Dawson City Municipal Records (M.R G.2, Series 3). Voters' lists for federal government elections . 1958.

**GOV 1266** 

#### ESTATE AND TAX RECORDS

Dawson City Records (M.R.G 2, Series 4, f. 01-302-03). Includes a list of registered owners from Land Titles. 1977.

GOV 1376, F. 12

- Dawson City Records (M.R.G. 2, Series 3). Owners of Dawson Property. 1960.
  GOV 1265
- Dawson City Records (M.R.G. 2, Series 3). Index to land transfers. ca. 1903.
  GOV 1263
- Dawson City Records, #91/65 (M.R.G. 2). Assessment and tax rolls. 1902-1979.

Annual tax rolls list, in Lot # order, the name of the occupant or owner of a property, his/her occupation, whether he/she was a British subject, and if there is a building on the property.

#### GOV 1191-1260

Also located at **MF #77(1-5)** (1903-1948)

GOV	1191:		1902
GOV	1192:		1903
GOV	1193-1225:		1904-1948
GOV	1226:		1949-1954
GOV	1227-1230:		1956-1959
GOV	1251:		1960-1974
GOV	1252:		1975
GOV	1254:	f. 11	1976
		f. 9	1978
		f. 10	1979
GOV	1260:		1978-1979

- Dawson City Municipal Records (M.R.G.2, Series 3). Land transfers index. Lists those involved in transfer, lot #, and registration number. C. 1903 GOV 1263
- Faro Municipal Records (M.R.G.3, Series 2). Assessment and tax roll. 1970-1978.
  GOV 1267-1268
- ➤ Mayo Municipal Records (M.R.G.4, Series 2). Assessment and tax rolls. 1981.

GOV 1294, f. 1-4

f. 1: Elsa f. 2: Keno f. 3: Mayo

f. 4: Mayo Area

➤ Watson Lake Municipal Records, #85/49 (M.R.G. 5, Series 2). Tax assessment Register. 1971.

GOV 1397, f. 1

➤ Whitehorse Municipal Records, #78/27 (M.R.G. 1). Tax and assessment ledgers, 1950-1966.

GOV 1012-1016

Whitehorse Municipal Records, #78/27 (M.R.G. 1). General Assessment -Ledger. 1964.

GOV O/S 006, f. 5

➤ Whitehorse Municipal Records, #78/27 (M.R.G. 1). Assessment - General breakdown. 1970.

GOV O/S 006, f. 13

Whitehorse Municipal Records, #78/27 (M.R.G. 1). Tax Ledger. 1980.

**GOV O/S 007** 

#### MANUSCRIPT COLLECTIONS

The private manuscript collection includes diaries, correspondence, scrapbooks, account books and other papers of individuals who have been associated with the Yukon in various capacities such as financial agents, lawyers, politicians, naturalists, miners, doctors, clergy, writers and researchers.

 Cooley, Bonar. Genealogical Chart on Tlingit and Haida Ancestry. 1972 (copied 1994)

RESTRICTED Map: R-273

Not to be copied or used for commercial purposes

Craig, Benjamin F. Collection, Notes made by Benjamin F. Craig #86/94, #89/55, #80/32

Record Description	<b>Location</b>
The names of the first NWMP Yukon Detachment. 1895; the members of the Ogilvie Party who arrived in Dawson; . 1898; the names of the Dawson Volunteer Fire Dept. 1899; the names of the original Dawson News Staff. 1899-1902	MSS 199
Handwritten list of passengers who perished aboard the S. S. Sophia. October 1918.	MSS 205

Craig Family fonds. 1898-1980

	Record Description	<u>Location</u>
Binder 1	A list of Yukoners leaving Dawson recording the date of departure from Dawson and forwarding address (A-L). 1898-1907.	MSS 105, f. 7 and Genealogy Cart
Binder 2	List of Yukoners as above (M-Z)	
	Yukon Order of Pioneers membership list (1897-1949)	
	First Y. O. O. P. pioneers. 1893.	
	List of "Old-timers" (1873-1898).	
	Members of the Ogilvie Party who arrived in Dawson. 1898.	
Binder 1	List of Yukoners leaving Dawson. 1908-1920.	Genealogy Cart and MSS 105, f. 8

Record Description	<u>Location</u>
--------------------	-----------------

Binder 2: List of Yukoners who died with their date and place of death noted. 1898-1955

Victoria Faulkner fonds, #83/50

<u>Record Description</u>	<u>Location</u>
Personnel register, Yukon Government Employees.1898-1911.	MSS 141, f. 48
Alphabetical voter lists from electoral districts of the Yukon Territory. 1905.	MSS 141, f. 54A
Rural preliminary list of electors from electoral districts of the Yukon Territory. 1938.	MSS 141, f. 54B

Ronald Lawton Greenslade fonds #85/50.

### <u>Record Description</u> List of Whitehorse residents. October 1933. <u>Location</u> MSS 170, f. 2

William D. MacBride fonds, MacBride Scrapbook. 1900-1955. #90/04, #87/9R

#### **Circulating Microfilm 022**

### Record Description Names of adults, children attending school, and pre-school age children are listed in this census conducted on October 24, 1933 in Whitehorse. Location MF #43, pg. 225

Winifred McLennan fonds #82/32.

## <u>Record Description</u> Dawson student register for school section no. 8, on no. 30 below Discovery on Bonanza. 1903/04. List of student names and attendance records. <u>Location</u> MSS 001, f. 1

Don Taylor fonds RESTRICTED #82/235

Fragile, handle with care

### **Record Description**

**Location** 

Contains the interim receipts issued by the Agent of the Mining Recorder at Livingstone Creek. 1916-1919.

**GOV 1313** 

### AUDIO/VISUAL SOURCES

### SOUND RECORDINGS

Yukon Archives has an expanding collection of tapes about the following:

- Native history and traditions
- Interviews with pioneers recounting life and events in Yukon communities
- CBC tapes of Yukon political issues in the 1970s
- Yukon Conservation Society public seminars
- Archives' Potpourri series
- Geoscience presentations
- Debates of the Yukon Territorial Council dating from 1963

See Yukon Archives Sound Recordings inventory entries and Index Finding Aid.

➤ Heritage Branch, Dept. of Tourism, #86/67. Whitehorse: The Branch, 1987.

Fort Selkirk Elders Oral History Project. Personal narratives.

**SR 88** 

Transcript also located at Ref 970.4 YTHB 1985 c. 1

Heritage Branch, Dept. of Tourism, #85/8. Whitehorse: The Branch, 1985.

Fort Selkirk Oral History Project, 1985. Personal narratives SR 74

Transcript also located at Ref 970.4 Yuk 1984 c. 1

Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC Yukon). This is a large collection of CBC material, including interviews with many long-time Yukoners. Name and keyword searches can be conducted by reference staff.

CBC sound recordings from the 1960s-1980s.

**SR 199** 

Yukon. Heritage Branch. Yukon River Aural History Project Finding Aid. 1978. An index of people and subjects mentioned in the 1978 Yukon River Aural History Project sound recordings.

Reference Room

Athol Retallack fonds. #91/74.
Please see finding aid for file and name listing.

Interviews with Dawson pioneers. 1961-1971.

**SR 129** 

### **PHOTOGRAPHS**

The photograph collection of more than 100,000 images depicts the following:

- Miners, mining activity and dredges
- Early forms of transportation
- Aviation and aviators
- The Alaska Highway
- White Pass & Yukon Route
- Boat building and Whitehorse waterfront
- Yukon Order of Pioneers
- Churches and schools
- Portraits and group photographs
- Sports, leisure, celebrations, and social events
- Communities, river-front and street scenes
- Building Interiors and exteriors
- Scenes of the Klondike Gold Rush and Trail of '98

**Catalogued photographs** are individually subject indexed. Photocopies are filed by subject in the Visual Finding Aid binders in the Reference Room. Please check the Index to Photograph Subject Headings. Three fonds, Adams & Larkin, Vogee and Barley have been digitized and are viewable on-line at <a href="https://www.btc.gov.yk.ca/digitizatioin/public/index/php">www.btc.gov.yk.ca/digitizatioin/public/index/php</a>. Please visit this website for a look at these collections.

**Uncatalogued photos:** Access through the Index to Uncatalogued Photograph Collections Held at the Yukon Archives and other related inventories

### **First Nations photos:**

Access through the Index to Uncatalogued Photographs relating to First Nations.

Subject indexed **Visual finding aid to the Whitehorse Star Collection**, 1959-1975 #82/527.

### **Reference Room**

### **FILMS AND VIDEOS**

Professionally produced promotional and documentary films as well as amateur home movies and videotapes about life and times in the Yukon area acquired by the Archives. Some of the subjects depicted are gold rush scenes, Alaska Highway and Canol Road construction, Yukon communities, festivals, people, social activities, sports, mining, railway travel, sternwheelers, and early aviation.

Film and Video Index. Access by title / subject **Reference Room** 

## APPENDIX: CHECKLIST OF NON-YUKON RESOURCES FOR GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH AT THE YUKON ARCHIVES

NB: This Appendix is arranged by regional location

### RESOURCE DIRECTORIES

Alaska newspapers on microfilm, 1866-1998

Location: Ref 071.98 Alaska

American Genealogical Lending Library catalog

Location: Ref 016.929 373 Amer Also located at: www.agll.com

Annotated bibliography of genealogical works in Canada (6 vol. set)

Location: Ref 016.929 Men

Canadian reference sources: an annotated bibliography

Location: Ref 016.971 Cana

Catalogue of census returns on microfilm, 1901

Location: Ref 016.312 PAC 3

Catalogue of census returns on microfilm, 1666-1891

Location: Ref 016.312 PAC 1

Census of 1891 finding aid Location: Ref 016.312 PAC 2

Checklist of Canadian Directories, 1790-1959

Location: Ref 971.002 5 Ryd

Checklist of parish registers, 1986 Location: Ref 016.929 371 Nat 1986

Genealogical resources for British Columbia.

Location: Ref 929.371 1 Gen

Irish America: the historical travel guide (v. 1 only)

Location: Ref 929.37 Deme v. 1

Links to your Canadian past (v. 1-3)

Location: Ref 929.371 Gagn

Lost and found in Alaska & the Klondike

Location: Ref 929.371 91 Beem

Reference sources for Canadian genealogy, 1995 ed.

Location: Ref 016.929 371 NLC 1995

Union list of newspapers in Canada Location: Ref 016.071 1 Nat 1977

1991 edition is available on microfiche under code "ULCN"

### DATABASES & WEBSITES

Archives of Ontario Archives finding aid (Index to birth, death & marriages) Current edition available: www.archives.gov.on.ca

Ancestor database IN: Polar PAC CD ROM

Location: CD #22

Canadian Genealogy Index, 1600s-1900s (CDROM)

Location: CD #38

British Columbia Vital Statistics indexes

Location:

http://www.bcarchives.gov.bc.ca/textual/governmt/vstats/v events.htm#indexes

Hudson's Bay Company Archives. In: Public Archives of Canada, Manuscript Division. General inventory: Manuscripts, MG20: Hudson's Bay Company Archives.

Location: Ref 016.091 Pub v. 3

Website site located at:

http://www.gov.mb.ca/chc/archives/hbca/resource/filmlist.html

National Archives of Canada genealogy website:

Location: http://www.archives.ca/02/02020205 e.html

National Archives and Records Administration website for the 1930

census:http://1930census.archives.gov/

Paper of Record (...created from collections of historical newspapers on microfilm spanning from the 18th to the 21st centuries.) http://www.paperofrecord.com

United Kingdom (1901 census) http://www.census.pro.gov.uk/

### INDEXES TO PERSONAL NAMES

#### CANADA

Canadian Genealogy Index, 1600s-1900s (CDROM)

Location: CD #38

Metis families : a genealogical compendium

Location: 929.308 997 Mor 1996

National Archives of Canada 1901 census information: Located at: http://www.archives.ca/02/020122 e.html

United Kingdom (1901 census) http://www.census.pro.gov.uk/

### BRITISH COLUMBIA

### CITY AND TOWN DIRECTORIES

British Columbia & Yukon Directory Yukon Archives has: 1940- 1948

Location: MF #92

Henderson's British Columbia & Yukon Directory Yukon Archives has 1900/01-1905, 1910

Location: MF #93

British Columbia & Yukon Directory Yukon Archives has 1935-1939

Location: MF #90

### **NEWSPAPERS**

Atlin Claim, 1899-1908 Location: MF #N-17

Daily Colonist, 1897-1899

Location: MF #N-10

Vancouver Province, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-9

### CANADA, WESTERN

(includes Alberta, Saskatchewan & Manitoba)

### **CENSUS & SCRIPT RECORDS**

1881 census, northwest reel (2 rolls)

Location: MF #38

Manitoba scrip

Location: 929.371 27 Mori

Northwest half-breed script, 1885

Location: 929.371 27 Morin

Metis families : a genealogical compendium

Location: 929.308 997 Mor 1996

1900 scrip (v. 1 & 2 only) Location: 929.371 27 Mor

Hudson's Bay Company Archives. In: Public Archives of Canada, Manuscript Division. General inventory: manuscripts, MG20: Hudson's Bay Company

Archives.

Location: Ref 016.091 Pub v. 3

Website site located at:

http://www.gov.mb.ca/chc/archives/hbca/resource/filmlist.html

#### **NEWSPAPERS**

Edmonton Journal, 1897-1899

Location: MF N-3

Edmonton Bulletin, 1897-1900

Location: MF #N-3

### **QUEBEC**

### **Drouin Blue Books:**

- 1. Repertoire alphabetique des mariages de la famille Gagnon de 1608 a 1935 Location: 929.371 4 Drou-G
- 2. Repertoire alphabetique des mariages de la famille Boucher de 1608 a 1935 Location: 929.371 4 Drou-B
- 3. Repertoire alphabetique des mariages de la famille Tremblay de 1608 a 1935 Location: 929.371 4 Drou-T

#### NORTHWEST TERRITORIES

#### **TELEPHONE DIRECTORIES**

Western Northwest Territories, 1978, 1982-1988

Location: 910.25 Offic

Northwest Territories, 1998/1999 & 1999/2000

Location: 910.25 NWT

### **NEWSPAPERS**

News of the North, 1945-1990

Location: MF #N-16

News/North, 1991-Location: MF #N-16

### NUNAVUT

Nunavut, [telephone directory], 1999/2000

Location: 910.25 Nunav 1999/2000

#### UNITED STATES

National Archives and Records Administration website for the 1930 census: http://1930census.archives.gov/

### ALASKA

Indexes of births, deaths, marriages & divorces in Fairbanks, Alaska newspapers, 1903-1920

Location: Ref 929.42 Index

Name authority file for Fairbanks Alaska newspapers, 1908-Feb. 1914

Location: Ref 929.42 Name

Biographies of Alaska-Yukon Pioneers, 1950-1950 (4 vol. set)

Location: Ref 979.803 092 Ferr

Ancestor database IN: Polar PAC CD ROM

Location: CD #22

### **NEWSPAPERS**

Skagway News, 1897-1899, 1978-1979

Location: MF #N-20

Skagway News, 1980-

Location: Newspaper collection

Daily Alaskan (Skagway), 1898-1924

Location: MF #N-22

Alaskan (Sitka), 1885-1907

Location: MF #N-27

Sitka Tribune, 1922-1924

Location: MF# N-23

Dyea Press, 1898 Location: MF #N-24

Dyea Trail, 1898 Location: MF #N-24

### **UNITED STATES NEWSPAPERS (NON-ALASKAN)**

San Francisco Examiner, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-11

Harper's Weekly, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-12

Seattle Times, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-13

New York Times, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-14

New York Herald, 1897-1898

Location: MF #N-15

### **INDEX**

#### —A—

Alaska, I-7, I-8, II-2, II-5 Alaska Highway, II-1, II-3, II-4, **VI-3** Alaska-Yukon, I-6, II-2, II-6, II-8 All Saint's, III-8 Anglican Church, II-1, III-1, III-2, III-3, III-5, III-7, III-9, III-10, **III-11**, III-12, III-14, III-15, III-16, III-17, III-18, III-19, III-20 Anglican Indian Boarding School, IV-6

# Appendix to Non-Yukon Genealogical Sources, VII-1

Arctic Brotherhood, III-21 Atlin, II-3, III-2, III-21, IV-6 Atlin Historical Society, III-21 Aural History, VI-2

#### <u>—В—</u>

Baptisms, III-1, III-2
Barristers and solicitors, IV-10
Beaver Creek, IV-12
Beaver Creek School, IV-12
Big Lake, III-18
Big Salmon, III-4
Births, deaths, burials, I-7
Bonanza, IV-7
Bonanza Public School, IV-12
Boreal Institute, II-9
Boyle Contingent, IV-17
British Columbia, I-8, II-2
British Columbia and Yukon, I-8, II-3
Buxton Mission, III-5, III-11

#### <u>—С—</u>

Calumet, III-7, III-9, III-19
Campbell, IV-8
Canadian Border Entry Lists, I-9
Canol Road, VI-3
Carcross, III-2, IV-5, IV-6, IV-12
Carcross Elementary and Residential Schools, IV-12
Carcross Residential School, III-2
Carcross School, IV-12

Carcross/ Chooutla Residential School, III-17 Carcross/Chooutla Residential School, IV-5, IV-6 Carmacks, II-3, III-3, III-18, IV-12, IV-15 Carmacks Public School, IV-12 Carnegie Library, III-21 Cassiar, I-7, II-5 Catholic Church, III-15 cemetery records, I-7 Census, III-18, III-19, IV-1, IV-5, V-2 Champagne, III-9, IV-5 Champagne Landing Day School, IV-5 Christ Church, III-13 Christ Church Cathedral School, IV-12 Christ the King Secondary School, IV-13 Clinton Creek, II-5, IV-14 Conrad City, I-8, II-7 Court Records, IV-17 Craig Family, V-1 Crew Lists, III-22 Crook, Margaret, I-7, II-6

#### —D—

Dawson City, I-7, I-8, II-2, II-3, II-4, II-5, II-6, II-7, II-9, III-6, III-7, III-15, III-17, III-18, III-21, III-23, IV-3, IV-4, IV-6, IV-7, IV-11, IV-13, IV-14, IV-19, IV-20, IV-21, V-1, V-2, VI-2 Dawson City Municipal Records, II-1 Dawson City School, IV-13 Dawson Daily News Staff, V-1 Dawson Elementary-High School, II-4 Deaths, Burials and Marriages, III-1 Del Van Gorder School, IV-13 Dentists and optometrists, IV-10 Destruction Bay, IV-14 Diocese of Mackenzie River, III-1, III-19 Diocese of Yukon, III-14 Directories and Gazetteers, I-6, I-8, II-2, II-3

#### <u>—Е—</u>

Election Records, IV-2, IV-9, IV-19, IV-20

Elsa, I-7, II-3, II-4, III-9, III-16, III-19, IV-13
Elsa School, IV-13
Empreinte
la presence francophone, II-5
Engineers, IV-10

#### —F—

F. H. Collins Secondary School, II-4
Fairbanks, I-8
Faro, IV-8, IV-13, IV-21
Ferris, Bishop Ron, III-19
Fort McPherson, III-10
Fort Selkirk, III-3, IV-5, VI-1
Fort Yukon, Alaska, III-4, III-18
Forty Milers, II-6
Fortymile, III-5, IV-7
Frances Lake, III-18
Francophones in Yukon, II-5
Funeral Records, I-7

#### —G—

G.A. Jeckell Junior Secondary School, II-4, IV-13
Government of Yukon, II-4, IV-10
Grey Mountain Cemetery, IV-19
Grey Mountain Primary School, IV-13

#### —H—

H Division, IV-4 Haa Shagoon, II-7 Haines Junction, II-5, III-9, IV-15 Haines Junction L.I.D., II-3, IV-19 Herschel Island, III-1, **III-10** 

#### \_\_I\_\_

Imperial Order of Daughters of the Empire, III-21, III-22 Indian Day School Registers, III-11

#### \_ |\_

J. V. Clark School, II-4 Jack Hulland School, IV-13 Johnson Elementary School, IV-13 **Johnson's Crossing**, **III-2** 

### **—K—**

Keno, I-7, II-3, II-4, **III-7**, III-8, III-9, III-16, III-19, IV-14 Keno School, IV-14 Klondike, I-7, I-8, II-5, II-6, II-7, II-10, IV-7, IV-8, IV-12 Klondike City, IV-18 Kluane Lake School, IV-14

### —L—

Lake Bennett, IV-3
Land Transfers, IV-20 **LaPierre House**, **III-10**Little Salmon, III-3, III-4, III-18
Livingstone Creek, IV-4, IV-7, V-3
Lost & found in Alaska, I-7, II-5
Lost graves, II-6
Lot applications, IV-18
Lundberg, Murray, I-8

### —M—

Mayo, I-7, II-3, II-4, II-7, III-7, III-16, III-19, IV-5, IV-8, IV-11, IV-14, IV-20, IV-21 Mayo School, IV-14 McDonald, Robert, II-6 Methodist Church, Dawson City, III-15 Mining Records, II-1, IV-2 Moosehide, III-5, III-6, III-7, III-10, III-18

### -N-

Newspapers, I-8, II-9, II-10 North Fork, IV-7 North Highway, III-9 Northwest Mounted Police, IV-3, IV-4, V-1

### **—**0—

Obituaries, II-9 Ogilvie Party, V-1 **Old Crow**, **III-10**, **III-11**, III-19, IV-5, IV-8 Old Crow Village Day School, IV-5 Oral History, VI-1

#### —P—

Parish of Carmacks, III-3

Parish of Dawson and Area, III-5

Parish of Elsa, III-7, III-16, III-19 Parish of Haines Junction, III-9

Parish of Old Crow and Rampart House, III-16, III-19

Parish of Teslin, III-12, III-19

Partnerships, IV-10

Passenger lists, II-7, III-22, IV-3, IV-4

Peel River, III-10

Pelly Crossing, III-3, IV-14

Pelly River School, IV-14

Periodicals, II-9, II-10

Personnel, III-22, IV-10, IV-18, V-2

Pharmacists, IV-10

Photographs, II-6, VI-2

Physicians, surgeons, and chiropractors, IV-10

Pioneer Cemetery, II-6

Pioneers, II-6, II-7, II-8, V-1, VI-1, VI-2

Placer Claims, II-1, IV-2

Porter Creek Hall, IV-14

Protestants, III-20

### —R—

Rampart House, III-6, **III-10**, III-19, IV-1 Riverdale, IV-9 Riverdale Cemetery, IV-19 Robert Henderson School, II-5, IV-14 Robert Service School, IV-14 Ross River, III-3, III-4, III-18, IV-5, IV-14 Ross River School, IV-5, IV-14

S.S. Princess Sophia, V-1

School Records, III-16, IV-5

School yearbooks, II-4

Scottish Yukoners, II-7

Selkirk, III-5, III-6, **III-10** 

Selkirk Day School, IV-5

Selkirk Street School, IV-14

Shingle Point, III-1

Sidney, Angela, III-20

Sidney, George, III-20

Soldiers, IV-17

Sound Recordings, VI-1

Sourdoughs, II-8

St. Agnes Hostel, III-17

St. Agnes Sunday School Caravan, III-18

St. Andrew's, III-3

St. Barnabas, III-5, III-6

St. Christopher's, III-9

St. Elias Community School, II-5, IV-15

St. George's, III-3

St. Luke's, III-6, III-10

St. Mary's, III-8, III-15, III-16, III-19, IV-11

St. Mary's School, III-18

St. Mary's, Mayo, III-16

St. Paul's, III-6, III-7

St. Paul's Hostel, III-17, IV-6

St. Peter's, III-3, III-12

St. Stephen's, III-3

St. Stephen's Mission, III-4

St. Thomas's, III-9

Students, III-9

Sunday School By Post, III-17

Sunday School Caravan, III-18

Sunday School children, III-18, III-20

Surnames, I-7, II-8

### —T—

Tagish, III-2, IV-3 Takhini, III-12

Takhini Elementary School, IV-15

Tantalus School, IV-15

Tax Rolls, IV-17, IV-20, IV-21

Telegraph Creek, III-2

Telephone Directory, I-7, I-8, I-9, II-3, II-4 Teslin, III-12, **III-13**, III-18, III-19, III-20,

IV-5, IV-15

Teslin Elementary School, IV-15

Teslin Lake, IV-6

Teslin Lake Indian Band, IV-5

Teslin Lake Joint Day School, IV-5

Town of Faro records, II-1

Twelve Mile, III-5

#### \_\_V\_

Vital Statistics, I-8, III-1, IV-10

Voters List, IV-7

Vuntut Gwitchin First Nation, III-23

### \_W\_

Walmsley Collection, II-1

Watson Lake, I-7, II-3, IV-9, IV-13, IV-15,

IV-20, IV-21

Watson Lake School, IV-15

White Pass & Yukon Route, III-22, VI-2

White Pass and Yukon Route, III-22

Whitehorse, I-7, II-3, II-4, II-5, II-6, II-8, III-12, III-17, III-21, III-22, III-23, IV-4, IV-5, IV-7, IV-8, IV-9, IV-11, IV-12, IV-13, IV-14, IV-15, IV-16, IV-18, IV-19, IV-20, IV-21, IV-22, V-2, VI-1, VI-2 Whitehorse Day School, IV-5 Whitehorse General Hospital, IV-11 Whitehorse High School, II-5, IV-16 Whitehorse Public/Whitehorse Elementary School, IV-16

Whitehorse Star, VI-2 Wilson, Scott, I-7 Windy Arm, I-8, II-7 World War 2 battalion muster, II-8 WW1, III-18, IV-17

### **—Y—**

Yukon, I-9, II-6, II-7, II-8
Yukon Co. for Overseas Service, IV-17
Yukon First Nations, II-1, II-7, III-16, III18, III-20, III-23, IV-6, V-1
Yukon Machine Gun Detachment & War
Trophies, IV-17
Yukon Order of Pioneers, III-22, III-23, V1, VI-2
Yukon River, IV-4, VI-2
Yukon Women, I-8, II-5, II-7
Yukon-Alaska, II-3